CTLA-4 induced signal transduction in regulating differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades

doctor rerum naturalium

(Dr. rer. nat.)

genehmigt durch die Fakultät für Naturwissenschaften der Otto-von-Guericke-Universität Magdeburg

von	M.Sc. Aditya Arra		
geb. am	05.11.1987	in	Adilabad, Indien
Gutachter:	Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Mor Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Ria	iika C. l Baumgi	Brunner-Weinzierl ass
eingereicht am:	24.01.2017		
verteidigt am:	29.06.2017		

The experimental research work for this thesis was conducted at the Department of Experimental Pediatrics and Neonatology, University Hospital, Otto Von Guericke University, Magdeburg, Germany.

Supervised By: Prof. Dr. Monika C. Brunner-Weinzierl

Abbreviations

ADAP	adhesion- and degranulation-promoting adaptor protein
AhR	aryl hydrocarbon receptor
APCs	antigen presenting cells
B7-1	CD80
B7-2	CD86
BCR	B cell receptor
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CD	cluster of differentiation
cDNA	complementary DNA
CFSE	carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester
ChIP	chromatin immunoprecipitation
CTL	cytotoxic T lymphocytes
CTLA-4	cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated antigen 4
d	day
DAG	diacyl glycerol
DC	dendritic cell
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
Eomes	eomesodermin
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
et al.	et alii
FACS	fluorescence activated cell sorter
FCS	fetal calf serum
GADS	GRB2-related adaptor protein
GRB2	growth factor receptor-bound protein 2
h	hours
HIF	hypoxia-inducible factor
i.p.	intraperitoneally

i.v.	intravenously
ICOS	inducible T cell activation costimulator
IFN	interferon
IL	interleukin
IRF	interferon regulatory factor
ITAMs	immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs
LAT	linker for activation of T cells
Lck	lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase
LC-MS	liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MFI	mean fluorescent intensity
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
NFAT	nuclear factor of activated T cells
NF-ĸB	nuclear factor-ĸB
NK	natural killer
PAMPs	pathogen-associated molecular patterns
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PD-1	programmed death-1
PFA	para-formaldehyde
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase
РКС	protein kinase C
PLC	phospholipase C
PMA	phorbol myristoyl acetate
рМНС	peptide loaded MHC
PRRs	pattern recognition receptors
qPCR	quantitative PCR
ROR	related orphan receptors
SEM	standard error of mean
SHP2	SH2 domain containing protein tyrosine phosphatase

SLP76	SH2 domain-containing leukocyte protein of 76 kDa
SOCS	suppressor of cytokine signaling
STAT	signal transducers and activators of transcription
ТАР	transporter associated with antigen presentation
TCR	T cell receptor
TGF	transforming growth factor
TGN	trans-Golgi network
Th	T helper
TLR	Toll like receptor
TNF	tumor necrosis factor
Treg	regulatory T cell
TRIM	T cell receptor-interacting molecule
ZAP-70	zeta associated protein of 70 kDa
$\beta_2 M$	β_2 -microglobulin

Table of contents

1. Introduction and background 1	L
1.1 The immune system 1	L
1.1.1 The innate immune system 1	L
1.1.2 The adaptive immune system	2
1.2 B cells	3
1.3 T cells	3
1.4 T cell activation	ŀ
1.5 CD28	7
1.6 Cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated antigen 4	3
1.7 Cytokines 11	L
1.8 STAT signaling in response to cytokines	2
1.9 T cell differentiation	3
1.10 Cytotoxic CD8 ⁺ T cells	5
1.10.1 The effect of CTLA-4 on Cytotoxic T lymphocytes	5
1.10.2 CTLA-4 blockade immunotherapy	5
1.11 Tc17 cells	7
1.11.1 Generation and differentiation of Tc17 cells17	7
1.11.2 The relationship between Tc1 and Tc17 cells	3
2. Objective)
3. Materials and methods	l
3.1 Materials	L
3.1.1 Devices	L

3.1.2 Plastic articles and cell culture materials	21
3.1.3 Buffers	22
3.1.4 Mice and cell line	22
3.1.5 Antibodies and inhibitors	23
3.1.6 Primers	24
3.2 Methods	25
3.2.1 CD8 ⁺ T cell differentiation <i>in vitro</i>	25
3.3.2 Flow cytometry, surface, and intracellular staining and integrated MFI (iMFI)	26
3.2.3 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR	26
3.2.4 Plasmid preparation and production of retroviral supernatants	26
3.2.5 Retroviral transduction	27
3.2.6 Chromatin Immunoprecipitation (ChIP)	27
3.2.7 Kinome array analysis	28
3.2.8 Data acquisition and analysis of PepChip array	28
3.2.9 Pull-down experiments and mass spectrometric analysis	29
3.2.10 In vitro CD8 ⁺ T cell cytotoxicity assay	29
3.2.11 Adoptive T cell transfer and melanoma model	29
3.2.12 Statistical analysis	30
4: Results	31
4.1: CTLA-4 supports differentiation of IL-17 producing CD8 ⁺ T cells	31
4.1.1: Genetic deletion of CTLA-4 decreases frequency of IL-17 producing $CD8^+$ T cells .	31
4.1.2: CTLA-4 mediated cell intrinsic signaling enhance Tc17 differentiation	34
4.2: mRNA expression of Tc17 hallmarks is curtailed in CTLA-4 deficient Tc17 cells	34
4.3: Role of RORγt and IRF4 in CTLA-4 mediated Tc17 differentiation	36

	4.4: PepChip analysis to determine the target molecules of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation.	. 39
	4.5: CTLA-4 enhances STAT3 activity in Tc17 cells	. 39
	4.6 CTLA-4 delays Tc17 lineage plasticity following recall response in vitro	. 42
	4.7 CTLA-4 induced STAT3 activity stabilizes Tc17 differentiation	. 44
	4.8: CTLA-4 deficient Tc17 cells efficiently controls tumor progression	. 47
	4.9: Blockade of CTLA-4 enhances cytotoxic activity of Tc17 cells	. 49
5	. Discussion	. 51
	5.1 CTLA-4 delivers an intrinsic signal facilitating Tc17 differentiation	. 51
	5.2 CTLA-4 restricts cytotoxic function of Tc17 cells	. 52
	5.3 CTLA-4 divergently regulates the hierarchical differentiation of Tc17 and Tc1 cells	. 54
	5.4 CTLA-4-mediated effects on STATs stabilize Tc17 differentiation	. 55
	5.5 Conclusion	. 59
6	. Summary	. 60
7	. Zusammenfassung	. 61
8	. References	. 63
9	. Curriculum Vitae	. 80
1	0. List of Publications	. 82
1	1. Acknowledgements	. 83
1	2. Declaration	. 84

List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Molecules involved in the formation of stable MHC:antigen:TCR complex
Figure 1.2: Schematic illustrating the interaction of co receptors CD28 and CTLA-4 on CD8 ⁺ T cell with CD80 and CD86 on APCs
Figure 1.3: Model describing the regulation of CTLA-4 surface expression and internalization9
Figure 1.4: Schematic illustrating the differentiation of CD8 ⁺ T cells
Figure 1.5: Kinetics of CTLA-4 surface expression on CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cells
Figure 1.6: Classical differentiation of Tc1 and Tc17 cells and plasticity of Tc17 cells
Figure 3.1 Illustration of <i>in vitro</i> cytotoxicity test
Figure 4.1: CTLA-4 surface expression on activated CTLA-4 ^{+/+} CD8 ⁺ T cells
Figure 4.2: Role of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation
Figure 4.3: Analysis of the exclusive role of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation
Figure 4.4: Impact of CTLA-4 on the Tc17 differentiation program
Figure 4.5: PepChip analysis of the effects of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation
Figure 4.6: CTLA-4-regulated STAT phosphorylation determines Tc17 differentiation 40
Figure 4.7: Impact of STAT3 on CTLA-4-mediated Tc17 differentiation
Figure 4.8: Role of CTLA-4 in regulating Tc17 stability and plasticity
Figure 4.9: CTLA-4-enhanced STAT3 activity stabilizes Tc17 differentiation
Figure 4.10: CTLA-4 delays downregulation of STAT3 dependent target genes
Figure 4.11: Response of CTLA-4 ^{+/+} and CTLA-4 ^{-/-} Tc17 cells in controlling melanoma
Figure 4.12: CTLA-4 regulates the cytotoxic activity of Tc17 cells
Figure.5.1: Model representing influence of CTLA-4 on Tc17 plasticity and development of cytotoxic activity
Figure 5.2: Model demonstrating the relationship between CTLA-4 and STATs

23

1. Introduction and background

1.1 The immune system

Humans and other mammals live in an environment that is heavily populated by both pathogenic and non-pathogenic microbes, and that containing a vast array of toxic or allergenic substances, which impair body's balance and result in illness. The pathogenic microbes challenge the host by a very broad selection of pathogenic mechanisms by which they replicate, spread and threaten normal host functions. The immune system is a powerful protective mechanism of the host to control and usually eliminate these pathogenic organisms and harmful toxins from the body. In addition, the immune system also recognizes abnormal mutant cells and protects against cancer by eliminating them. To accomplish this task, the immune system uses a vast variety of cells and proteins produced by them. An important feature of the immune system is to recognize structural features of the pathogen or toxin that mark it as distinct from normal and abnormal cellular components and between 'self' and 'non-self'. This property of the immune system is essential to protect the host from their harmful effects without damaging the normal host tissues. Impairment of the immune system to recognize and tolerate these self-antigens may lead to development of autoimmune disorders causing inflammation and destruction of specific tissues and organs.

The immune system is divided into two broad types which are closely linked: The innate immune system and the adaptive immune system.

1.1.1 The innate immune system

The innate immunity constitutes the first line of host defense and is named for being present from birth and without having to learn through exposure to an invader like the adaptive immunity. However, the components of the innate immunity provide an immune response to all foreign invaders in an almost similar way. Unlike acquired immunity, it has no memory of the foreign antigen encounters and does not provide any ongoing protection against future infection. Moreover, the innate immune response which begins to act within minutes of encounter with a pathogen, has a critical role in controlling infections before the onset of initial adaptive immune response, which may take about 4-7 days (1, 2). The innate immune system responds to common structures shared by vast majority of pathogens, termed as PAMPs (pathogen-associated

molecular patterns). These PAMPs are recognized by PRRs (pattern recognition receptors) like TLRs (Toll-like receptors). If the pathogens evade or bypass the innate immune response an adaptive immune response is required (3, 4).

The cellular components of the innate immune system include: macrophages, mast cells, neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils, natural killer cells and dendritic cells (5). The complement system, also known as the complement cascade, displays a mechanism that complements other aspects of the innate immune response as well as adaptive immune responses. The complement system consists of a variety of proteins, which once activated initiate the complement cascade functions that include: opsonization, chemotaxis, cell lysis and agglutination. Cytokines produced by the immune cells are the messengers of the immune system. Cytokines and the complement system also have important properties like enhancing the adhesive molecules of vascular endothelium, causing circulating leukocytes to stick to the endothelial cells of the blood vessel wall and migrate between them to the site of infection (6, 7). The innate immune system plays a crucial role in the initiation and subsequent direction of adaptive immune responses. Changes in the innate immune cells that have taken up pathogens provide signals that synergize in activating lymphocytes of the adaptive immunity (4).

1.1.2 The adaptive immune system

Unlike the innate immune response the adaptive immune response is not quick and only based on identification of general threats. The adaptive immunity, upon initial exposure to different pathogens takes time to learn the best way to attack each pathogen. However, thereafter the adaptive immunity generates a memory of the immune response to the specific pathogen by remembering their antigen and subsequent responses to that specific antigen are quicker and more effective than the initial responses. The cellular components of the adaptive immune system are composed of T and B lymphocytes. Both these cell types are identified by the expression of unique receptors termed TCR (T cell receptor) and BCR (B cell receptor).

T cells when not appropriately directed have the potential to do enormous damage to the healthy tissues by responding to the self antigens opposed to foreign antigens. Hence T cells are screened extensively and undergo positive and negative selection for self tolerance in the thymus as soon as a T cell receptor is formed and expressed on the cell surface of a T cell progenitor. This tolerance mechanism that operates in the thymus before maturation and circulation of T cells is

referred to as 'central tolerance'. However the central tolerance mechanism alone is insufficient as not all antigens that T cells need to be tolerant are expressed in the thymus. Hence, additional tolerance mechanism referred to as 'peripheral tolerance' exist, which screens the mature circulating T cells reactive to self antigens which are not thymically expressed. Central (Bone marrow) and peripheral mechanisms are also implicated in B cell tolerance, which is important in preventing the development of antibody responses to self antigens (2).

1.2 B cells

B cells function mainly by secreting antibodies and are capable of recognizing a wide variety of foreign antigens, including proteins, polysaccharides and lipids. Upon first encounter with an antigen, B cells quickly initiate the primary response and divide in order to become plasma cells (effector B cells) or memory B cells. Memory B cells remember the antigen and plasma cells secrete antibodies which identify the freely circulating pathogens (8).

1.3 T cells

T lymphocytes or T cells, which regulate a wide range of immunological processes by cytokine secretion and expression of immunomodulatory molecules, are the major effectors of the cellular adaptive immune responses. T cells are specifically categorized by the receptors and co-receptors expressed on surface of the cell. They recognize a specific antigen via TCR which is composed of α and β chains ($\alpha\beta$ T cells). A minor subpopulation of T cells possesses a TCR composed of γ and δ chains ($\gamma\delta$ T cells) (9). These $\gamma\delta$ T cells represent an atypical type of T cells which operate as a bridge between innate and adaptive immune responses (10).

The majority of classical T cell compartment is composed of $\alpha\beta$ T cells, which express the TCR consisting of heterodimer α and β chains that together bind to the peptides of the specific antigen. These peptides are presented to the T cell by MHC (major histocompatibility complex) molecules which are expressed on the surface of APCs (antigen presenting cells) or target cells. The formation of stable TCR:antigen:MHC complexes helps in recognizing the antigen and in activating the T cells. The α and β chain of the TCR is associated with the CD3 complex (CD3 γ , CD3 ϵ , and CD3 δ) and with a homodimer of ζ -chain which are localized on the cytoplasmic side of the T cell. Both the CD3 complex and ζ -chain participate in T cell signal transduction upon antigen recognition (11). Additionally, binding of the co-receptors CD4 and CD8 to the MHC



Figure 1.1: Molecules involved in the formation of stable MHC:antigen:TCR complex.

Interaction between target cell and $CD8^+$ T cells (left panel) and APCs and $CD4^+$ T cells (right panel). (The immune system, 4^{th} ed.Garland Science, 2014).

molecules is necessary for proper T cell activation, as it greatly enhances the sensitivity to the antigen and intracellular signaling. The co-receptor CD4 recognizes and binds to class II MHC molecules, whereas the co-receptor CD8 binds to class I MHC molecules (Fig. 1.1). The CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells have very different functions. CD4⁺ T cells express the CD4 co-receptor and are known as T helper (Th) cells, whose main function is to secrete cytokines, which orchestrate the adaptive immune response by helping other cells function properly. T cells expressing the CD8 co-receptor are often referred to as cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), as CD8⁺ effector T cells can kill virus-infected cells or tumor cells by recognizing foreign antigens or tumor specific antigens within the MHC class I molecules (2).

1.4 T cell activation

The process of T cell activation involves a coordinated sequence of molecular events. It is initiated by the TCR upon recognition of the antigen presented by MHC molecules on APCs. This leads to the formation of an immunological synapse which facilitates the transduction of intracellular signaling pathways through the CD3 complex. These intracellular signaling

pathways regulate transcription and secretion of cytokines, cell survival, proliferation and differentiation.

The antigen is presented as peptide fragments loaded onto MHC molecules on the surface of APCs. These peptide fragments are generated inside the APCs by the degradation of foreign protein antigens. MHC proteins bind to these fragments, carry them to the surface of the cell and present them to the TCR expressed on T cells. MHC proteins are classified into two main structurally and functionally distinct classes: class I MHC proteins, and class II MHC proteins. While stimulation of CD4⁺ T cells is dependent on recognition of exogenous peptides whose presentation is restricted to class II MHC molecules, CD8⁺ T cells get activated only upon recognition of intracellular pathogenic peptides, which are strictly presented by class I MHC molecules. Class II MHC molecules recognized by CD4⁺ T cells are normally found on B lymphocytes, dendritic cells and macrophages. In contrast, class I MHC molecules are expressed by all nucleated cells. Class I MHC molecules consist of a transmembrane glycoprotein comprising a heavy α chain and a small extracellular protein called $\beta_2 M$ (β_2 -microglobulin). The heavy α chain is folded into three extracellular globular domains (α_1 , α_2 , α_3) with $\beta_2 M$ contributing as a fourth domain. The $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ domains form a helix, which binds antigenic peptides with length of approximately 8–10 amino acids (12). The peptides presented by class I MHC molecules are proteins degraded by cytosolic proteasomes. These peptides derived from proteasomal degradation are translocated into the ER (endoplasmic reticulum) by TAP (transporters associated with antigen presentation) to access class I MHC molecules. In the ER, the class I molecules MHC fold and assemble, while peptide binding is an integral part of the assembly process, as peptide inserts itself deep into the class I MHC peptide-binding groove. Without peptides, nascent class I MHC molecules are stabilized by ER resident chaperone proteins such as calreticulin and ERp57. The interaction between TAP and class I MHC molecules in the ER is associated with tapasin, which acts as a bridging molecule between the two. Upon association of peptides to class I MHC molecules, the chaperones and TAP are released and fully assembled peptide-class I MHC complexes are recruited into cargo vesicles for transport to the Golgi apparatus from where they are trafficked to the cell surface. Conversely, peptides and class I MHC molecules that fail to associate in the ER are returned to the cytosol for degradation (13–15). The peptide loaded onto the class I MHC complex expressed on the surface of APCs is then recognized by the TCR on CD8⁺ T cells, which play a critical role in elimination of pathogen infected cells. Using this surveillance system, effector CD8⁺ T cells play a crucial role in controlling infections by viruses, intracellular bacterial pathogens and also exert potent antitumor activity. Mice models represent a valuable tool for investigating the dynamics of CD8⁺ T cell responses against viral and bacterial infections and tumors. Murine models of Lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus, Listeria monocytogenes and B16 melanoma have played an especially important role in this aspect (16–18).

The signaling pathway mediated by the TCR has been well characterized. Within minutes after detection of an antigen-MHC complex, the kinase Lck (lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase) is recruited to the immunological synapse, which then phosphorylates the TCR ζ- chain and the ITAMs (immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs). The phosphorylated ITAMs serve as a binding site for ZAP-70 (Zeta associated protein of 70 kDa), which is then activated by ITAM bound Lck. Upon activation, ZAP70 phosphorylates the downstream adaptor molecule LAT (linker for activation of T cells), which can recruit and bind to various signaling molecules to form a multiprotein complex, called LAT signalosome. This complex constitutes of various signaling molecules including PLCy1 (phospholipase Cy1), SLP76 (SH2 domain-containing leukocyte protein of 76 kDa), GRB2 (growth factor receptor-bound protein 2), GADS (GRB2related adaptor protein), ITK (interleukin-2-inducible T cell kinase), ADAP (adhesion- and degranulation-promoting adaptor protein), NCK1 (non-catalytic region of tyrosine kinase adaptor protein 1) and VAV1. Following TCR activation this complex propagates signals leading to activation of the MAPK (mitogen-activated protein kinase) and phosphatidylinositol lipid signaling pathways resulting in Ca^{2+} influx. The activation of these signaling pathways leads to the coordinated nuclear mobilization of transcription factors that are crucial for expression of genes essential for T cell growth and differentiation. One of the outcomes of the signals transduced by a TCR trigger is the transcription of IL-2 (Interleukin-2), a potent T cell growth factor (19–21).

A second set of signals (signal 2) followed by the antigen specific signal generated by TCRζ-CD3-CD4/CD8-p56lck complexes is required for an optimal immune response. This important second set of signals is provided by surface molecules like CD28, ICOS (inducible T cell activation costimulator), CTLA-4 (cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated protein 4), PD-1 (programmed death-1) which are expressed as cell surface molecules on T cells. Considering the diverse action of these molecules one gets confused with the term "costimulatory" molecules. Positive costimulatory molecules such as CD28 enhance the activating signal induced by the TCR, whereas PD-1 functions as a negative regulator of T cell activation. Moreover, other molecules such as CTLA-4 may induce different responses depending on the nature and setting of the TCR and pMHC (peptide loaded MHC) ligation (22–24). As new molecules providing signal 2 are discovered, the signaling events mediated by these molecules in different T cell subsets remains of major interest.



Figure 1.2: Schematic illustrating the interaction of co receptors CD28 and CTLA-4 on CD8⁺ T cell with CD80 and CD86 on APCs.

The interaction of these co receptors with CD80/86 controls the output of immune response. Red: antigen. Green: TCR

1.5 CD28

The primary costimulatory event in T cell activation involves the interaction of CD28 expressed on T cells with the B7 ligands B7.1 (CD80) and B7.2 (CD86) present on APCs (24). In addition to the stimulatory effect mediated by TCR:pMHC interaction, binding of CD28 with CD80 and CD86 provides a second signal required for efficient T cell activation. In addition to sustaining T cell activation and proliferation, CD28 transduced signals mediate a number of events including the expression of cytokines and cytokine receptor and upregulation of anti-apoptotic molecules such as Bcl-XL (25). Co-stimulatory signals provided by CD28 also reduce the threshold required for T cell activation by permitting activation to occur with fewer TCR:pMHC interactions (26, 27). Studies using genetically modified mice lacking these co-stimulatory molecules have illustrated their role in T cell activation. Mice deficient in CD28 receptor failed to mount sufficient immune responses (28, 29). The cytoplasmic domain of CD28 consists of YMNM motif, which when tyrosine phosphorylated following TCR activation interacts with the SH2 domain of PI3K (30). The kinase PI3K phosphorylates PIP2 (phosphotidylinosotol (3,4)-bisphosphate) converting it to PIP3 (phosphotidylinosotol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate), which allow recruitment of proteins containing PH (pleckstrin homology) domain to the plasma membrane. PDK1 (phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase 1) is thus recruited and phosphorylated, which in turn activates PKB/Akt (protein kinase B) (31, 32). Activation of PKB enables phosphorylation of BAD, hence promoting T cell survival (33). CD28 also signals by recruitment of GRB2 to the aspergine residue of YMNM motif. GRB2 in turn interacts with SOS (son of sevenless) and VAV, which results in downstrean activation of MAPK and JNK pathway (34).

1.6 Cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated antigen 4

While the signals provided by costimulatory molecule CD28 upon interaction with B7 ligands has been clearly elucidated, the role of another co-receptor, CTLA-4, which also binds to the B7 ligands (35, 36) is more controversial. CTLA-4 is found to have similar homology to CD28, but has much higher affinity for B7 ligands than the later (Fig. 1.2) (37, 38). However, unlike CD28, CTLA-4 is not expressed on the surface of naive T cells, but is rapidly expressed upon T cell activation (39, 40). A majority of CTLA-4 is localized in several intracellular compartments: the TGN (trans-Golgi network), endosomes, and lysosomes. Even though when CTLA-4 is optimally expressed on the surface of T cells following activation, the surface expression represents only small amounts of intracellular CTLA-4. The surface expression of CTLA-4 is a highly dynamic process and a tight regulation of CTLA-4 surface expression is necessary for an efficient and controlled immune response. Briefly explaining the mechanisms regulating CTLA-4 surface expression; newly synthesized CTLA-4 resides in the TGN, where it associates with the transmembrane adaptor TRIM (T cell receptor-interacting molecule) and/or the clathrin adaptor AP-1. Following T cell activation, the transmembrane adaptor TRIM promotes the release of CTLA-4 to the surface of T cell towards the TCR engagement site. CTLA-4 externalization to the cell surface is also dependent on PLD (phospholipase-D) and GTPase and ARF-1 (ADP ribolyzation factor-1) activity. The pool of intracellular CTLA-4 is exported to the surface before being returned to the endocytic vesicles. This process of CTLA-4 trafficking has been shown to involve a region of its cytoplasmic tail known as Y₂₀₁VKM motif. The clathrin adaptor molecule AP-2 binds to this $Y_{201}VKM$ motif of CTLA-4 and mediates its internalization (Fig. 1.3) (22, 41, 42). This entire process of CTLA-4 trafficking is thought to be controlled by phosphorylation of the Y_{201} residue within the YVKM motif, since mutation of the Y_{201} residue prevented the interaction of AP-2 resulting in increased surface expression of CTLA-4 (43, 44).



Figure 1.3: Model describing the regulation of CTLA-4 surface expression and internalization.

Schematic summary of the mechanism involved in the trafficking of CTLA-4. (Valk et al. Trends in Immunology, 2009)

The mechanism by which CTLA-4 suppresses T cell responses remains controversial and multiple mechanisms of how CTLA-4 mediates inhibition of T cell responses have been suggested.

The development of massive lymphoproliferative disorder in CTLA-4 knockout mice is perhaps the strongest evidence supporting CTLA-4 as an inhibitor of T cell proliferation (45, 46). One model of mechanism is that co-stimulatory molecules CD28 and CTLA-4 compete to bind to the same ligands on dendritic cells led to the suggestion that this should have functional significance. Even though both molecules bind to the same ligands, it has been shown that CTLA-4 binds to these ligands with greater avidity and affinity than that of CD28 (47). Hence it was thought that CTLA-4 could sequester the B7 ligands away from CD28 and thus acts as an inhibitory counterpart to stimulatory effects of CD28. It was also proposed by others that soluble anti-CTLA-4 mAb (monoclonal antibodies) block the interaction of CTLA-4 with B7 ligands resulting in an enhanced T cell proliferation (48). However, this mechanism of extrinsic effects of CTLA-4 by sequestration of B7 ligands alone may not be sufficient for down regulation of T cell responses, since it has been shown that transgenic mice lacking the cytoplasmic domain of CTLA-4 still suffer from lymphoproliferative disorders (49).

Recently a number of studies have suggested that CTLA-4 is able to function cell extrinsically and expression of CTLA-4 within a population of T cells is enough to confer the ability of these cells to suppress proliferation of cells not expressing CTLA-4. One possible way of this mechanism is through the action of Tregs (regulatory T cells) which constitutively express CTLA-4. Initial studies provided an increasing evidence for the role of CTLA-4 in Tregs, as an antibody mediated blockade of CTLA-4 in Tregs inhibits their suppressive effect (50–52). Additionally, it was also shown using CTLA-4 knockout regulatory T cells that CTLA-4 is a clear requirement for Treg function (53, 54). Even though the exact role of CTLA-4 mediated suppression by Tregs is not completely understood so far, recent studies using CTLA-4 deficient Tregs showed CTLA-4 dependent modulation of dendritic cells (55). Also others have showed that CTLA-4 was able to capture B7 ligands by a process of trans-endocytosis and remove them from the surface of the cells (56) suggesting a possible explanation of how CTLA-4 could exert its inhibitory function. However, it was demonstrated by others that inhibitory effects of CTLA-4 are not completely dependent on B7 ligands, as a B7 non-binding CTLA-4 mutant inhibited T cell proliferation and cytokine production in otherwise CTLA-4 deficient T cells (57).

Another suggested mechanism of action of CTLA-4 is that it acts as a negative regulator through intracellular signaling events via its cytoplasmic tail. Although it has been shown that CTLA-4 suppresses the production of IL-2 and its receptor, as well as causing cell cycle arrest, the exact signaling methods employed by CTLA-4 remain unclear (58). It has been shown that the tyrosine phosphatase SHP2 associates with the YVKM motif within the cytoplasmic domain of CTLA-4.

This is initiated when the Y_{201} becomes phosphorylated and is thought to suppress T cell responses by dephosphorylation of neighboring TCR and hence down regulating T cell activation (59, 60). However, this mechanism remains controversial as there is some evidence that the mutation of the Y_{201} residue and hence inhibiting phosphorylation does not diminish suppressive effect of CTLA-4 on T cell activation (61).

The cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 has also been shown to interact with PI3K. The PI3-kinase is recruited by CD28 leading to activation of Akt (62, 63). This gave rise to the hypothesis that binding of CTLA-4 to PI3K reduces the later's availability to CD28, thus suppressing the positive signaling pathways involved in driving T cell activation (62). However, the significance of this interaction in suppressing the T cell immune responses remains contentious, since inhibition of PI3K has little effect on the function of CTLA-4 (25).

It has also been reported that signals mediated by CTLA-4 may be dependent on binding of phosphatase PP2A (protein phosphatase 2 A) to its cytoplasmic tail (64, 65). PP2A is thought to interact with the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 and prevent its inhibitory function. Upon activation of T cells PP2A becomes dissociated from CTLA-4, thus freeing CTLA-4 to act as an inhibitor of T cells (62). However, there are controversial studies about PP2A suppressing the inhibitory effects of CTLA-4 as one study reported that mutating PP2A binding site increased the inhibitory capacity of CTLA-4 (64) while the others have reported that wild type as well mutant CTLA-4 lacking the PP2A binding site were functionally able to inhibit T cell responses (66). Hence, the exact mechanism of how PP2A regulates CTLA-4 activity is not completely understood so far. Even though a lot has been written about the inhibitory signals originating from CTLA-4, there is still much uncertainity to the exact nature and the functional importance of such signals in different T cell subsets.

1.7 Cytokines

Along with costimulatory receptors, receptors for cytokines are also present on the surface of T cells. Cytokines are group of small secreted proteins, peptides and glycoproteins which are known to regulate important cellular responses. Cytokine is the general term for these proteins; a cytokine can be more specifically defined as lymphokine (cytokines made by lymphocytes), chemokine (cytokines with chemotactic activities), monokine (cytokines made by monocytes),

and interleukin (cytokines made by one leukocyte and acting on other leukocytes). The cytokines produced by the cells may act on the same cell (autocrine action), or on nearby cells (paracrine action) and regulate T cell functions such as differentiation and proliferation synergistically or antagonistically (67). Many of these cytokines signal through cytokine receptors and JAK-STAT pathways and may also activate the MAPK pathway. The term cytokine milieu appears frequently in the literature, which is in reference to the composition of cytokines that are present in the surrounding environment. The differentiation of T cells into different effector cell types is often determined by the cytokine milieu that is present locally. Thus, cytokines shape the nature of the T cell immune response in addition to the TCR and costimulatory receptors signaling.

Cytokine signal delivery relies on several intermediary factors like the structure of the cytokine receptor, the availability of downstream signaling pathways through the cytokine receptor(s) and additional regulators of the downstream cytokine signaling pathways [e.g., SOCS (suppressor of cytokine signaling) molecules]. In addition, most cytokines have complex functions that may contribute to distinct immunomodulatory roles *in vivo* (68).

1.8 STAT signaling in response to cytokines

A majority of cytokines predominantly transmit signals via STAT (signal transducer and activator of transcription) molecules. Although TCR and costimulatory-mediated signaling relies on the several rounds of signal amplification through a variety of kinases; the cytokine-receptor interactions with respective cytokines program their function by directly phosphorylating the transcription factors STATs. The discovery of different STATs and their activation by different cytokines suggested that there are many STATs and each one is activated by different cytokines promoting a distinct outcome. Interferons promote STAT1 and STAT2 activation, resulting in the transcription of interferon-inducible genes. IL-6 and other gp130-utilizing cytokines (69, 70). IL-12 induces the activation of STAT3 and thus promote induction of inflammatory cytokines (69, 70). IL-12 induces the activation of STAT4, which in T cells is shown to promote the differentiation of the IFN- γ producing effector T cell phenotype (71). IL-2, an important cytokine for survival of T cells, induces the activation of STAT5, resulting in the transcription of pro-survival genes, as well as Foxp3, aiding in the development of regulatory T cells (72). The cytokine IL-4 induces the activation of STAT6, which enhances the transcription of GATA3 and IL-4 itself and is critical in the development of Th2 and Tc2 cells (73, 74).

Cytokines upon interaction with cytokine receptors enhance tyrosine phosphorylation of STAT proteins which induces the homodimerization of STAT molecules. This phenomenon of homodimerization would result in nuclear accumulation of these STAT homodimers. The nuclear translocated STAT homodimers could then bind their respective target sequence, recruit coactivators and effect transcription. However, the identification of different STAT protein activation by a majority of cytokines further complicates the understanding of cytokine mediated STAT signaling. The type of STAT activation can be heavily dependent on cell type, activation or differentiation state, the type of receptor expressed and the timing and the dose of cytokines. The discovery of activation of several STATs by a particular cytokine raised the question of whether the STAT proteins that are being activated in parallel induce separate transcriptional events, or are working in a synergistic manner promoting an alternative transcriptional outcome (75). Nevertheless, a majority of these problems have been addressed, at least partially, by using cells deficient in a particular STAT or cytokine receptor. For instance, in addition to STAT4, IL-12 has been shown to activate STAT3 and STAT5, but only cells deficient in STAT4 lack sensitivity to IL-12 (76–78). Even though distinct STAT proteins are activated in response to a single cytokine, the predominantly activated STAT may influence the activity of other STATs. For instance studies have suggested that relative abundance of activated STAT3 and STAT1 proteins may influence the activity of each other (79, 80). Studies have also suggested that closely related STATs can bind to the same DNA motif, but one may positively regulate and the other may negatively regulate gene transcription. For instance STAT5 associates with the IL-17 promoter and displaces the positive transactivating factor STAT3 (81, 82). In conclusion, a cytokine may activate a number of STATs, but the relative amount of predominantly activated STATs defines the specific type of T cell differentiation.

1.9 T cell differentiation

T cell immune responses are divided into different categories: generation of "helper" T cells, generation of "cytotoxic" T cells and modulation of immune responses by Tregs. A broad generalization of T cells separates helper function to CD4⁺ T cells and cytotoxic functionality to CD8⁺ T cells. Helper CD4⁺ T cell immune responses generate cytokines and chemokines that either activate the specific function (cytokines) of neighboring cells or recruit (chemokines) new immune cell subsets to the site of pathogen encounter (8). Whereas CD8⁺ T cells are also capable

of producing a diverse array of cytokines, however, their function appears to be mostly focused on the elimination of pathogen-infected host cells by cytotoxic means. The cytotoxic function of CD8⁺ T cells is most commonly accomplished by the delivery of cytotoxic granules into the cytosol of the infected cell (2). Even though these are the canonical functions of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, the different subsets of these cells have numerous exceptions.



Figure 1.4: Schematic illustration of the differentiation of CD8⁺ T cells.

The picture represents the distinct $CD8^+$ T cell subsets and their master regulators.

The coordination of complex signaling networks between the innate and adaptive immune systems enables efficient host defense against invading pathogens. Upon interaction with the antigen presented by APCs, CD4⁺ T cells can differentiate into a variety of effector subsets classified as Th1, Th2, Th9, Th17, Tfh (follicular T helper cells), and Treg cells. Along with CD4⁺T cells, CD8⁺ T cells constitute an important wing of adaptive immune responses contributing to clearance of intracellular pathogens and providing long-term protection. Therefore, in a similar manner to that of CD4⁺ T cells, also CD8⁺ T cells under particular stimulatory conditions acquire the expression of IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-13, IL-17 or suppressive

activity and are classified as Tc1, Tc2, Tc9, Tc17 or CD8⁺ Treg cells, which thereby influence immune responses (Fig. 1.4) (83).

1.10 Cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells

Cytotoxic T lymphocytes (also called Tc1 cells) are the best characterized effector CD8⁺ T cell subpopulation that are specialized in the eradication of intracellular pathogens and even cancer. These cytotoxic T cells produce robust amounts of IFN- γ and TNF- α . Additionally, the CD8⁺ T cells activated and polarized into Tc1 cells generate large amounts of secretory vesicles, which when released in close contact to antigen presenting cells, directly lyse the neighboring target cell or the pathogen infected cell. The lytic activity of Tc1 cells is mediated through the cytotoxic molecules of perforin and granzyme protein families contained within the vesicles. Since cytotoxic $CD8^+$ T cells recognize the antigen presented on the ubiquitously expressed class I MHC molecules, CD8⁺ T cells can interact virtually with most of the cells in the body. Pathogen infected cells presenting antigen in the form of peptide/class I MHC complexes on their surface are identified by the CD8⁺ T cell and directly lysed by interactions of their pathogen peptide/MHC complex with the TCR of CD8⁺ T cells. Engagement of the TCR directs the secretory lytic vesicles to the region of target cell interaction, and promotes the release of cytotoxic molecules into the synapse between the cells, thereby lysing the antigen presenting cell. In the same way, CD8⁺ T cells can lyse cancerous cells upon encounter of tumor-associated antigens (84-86). CTLs are mainly programmed through T-bet (T box transcription factor). In addition, another T-box transcription factor Eomes (Eomesodermin) also co-operates with the former and supports the differentiation of Tc1 cells. The cytokines IL-12 and IFN- γ are known to amplify the Tc1 differentiation program through action of STAT4 and STAT1 (87).

1.10.1 The effect of CTLA-4 on Cytotoxic T lymphocytes

CTLA-4 was shown to be expressed on CD8⁺ T cells by 2 to 6 fold higher frequency than CD4⁺ T cells and is retained at the cell surface for longer times (Fig. 1.5), indicating that CTLA-4 might play a prominent role in CD8⁺ T cells. Interestingly, genetic inactivation of CTLA-4 enhanced the cytotoxic activity of CTLs. CTLA-4 was shown to significantly down regulate the effector molecules IFN- γ and granzyme B after antigen specific primary stimulation.

Furthermore, CTLA-4 selectively inhibited T-box transcription factor Eomes and therefore downregulated the effector molecule production by Tc1 cells (88, 89).



Figure 1.5: Kinetics of CTLA-4 surface expression on CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells.

CTLA-4 surface expression was measured in TCR transgenic $CD8^+T$ cells at indicated time points after antigen-specific primary stimulation with OVA-peptide presented on APCs. Symbols filled in dark display percentage of CTLA-4 positive T cells in cultures stimulated with antigen (Ag) whereas gray filled symbols represent CTLA-4 positive T cells in unstimulated cultures.(Pandiyan et al. Journal of Immunology, 2007).

1.10.2 CTLA-4 blockade immunotherapy

With the strong evidence revealing that blockade of CTLA-4 could enhance T cell responses, the application of anti-CTLA-4 monoclonal antibodies quickly followed to enhance tumor immunotherapy. A significant number of studies have investigated blockade of CTLA-4 in boosting anti-tumor immunity. The initial studies have displayed reduction in growth of colon carcinoma and fibro sarcoma upon treatment with anti-CTLA-4 mAb (90). Additionally, blockade of CTLA-4 was able to reduce growth of established tumors and protect against a second tumor challenge. Ensuring these initial results further studies extended the role of CTLA-4 blockade in treatment of prostate cancer (91, 92), melanoma (93, 94), ovarian carcinoma (95) and mammary carcinoma (96). A number of studies were performed combining anti-CTLA-4 mAb with depletion of CD4⁺CD25⁺ regulatory T cells (97), or low-dose chemotherapy (98) to

further enhance elimination of tumors that are resistant to an anti-tumor response. These studies revealed the importance of CTLA-4 blockade on CD8⁺ T cells in providing protective immune responses.

1.11 Tc17 cells

1.11.1 Generation and differentiation of Tc17 cells

Similar to CD4⁺T cells, the CD8⁺T cells can also differentiate into IL-17 producing cells called Tc17 cells, depending on activation conditions and the cytokines in the microenvironment (99). The development of Tc17 cells is initiated by the cytokines TGF- β (transforming growth factor β) and IL-6 (Fig. 1.6) (100, 101). IL-6 signals mainly through the JAK/STAT pathway, whereas TGF-β signals primarily through the SMAD pathway. Binding of IL-6 to IL-6R causes JAKs to activate members of the STAT family by phosphorylation. IL-6 is thought to primarily activate STAT3, which is known to be crucial in governing differentiation of IL-17 producing T cells as cells deficient in STAT3 displayed complete loss of IL-17. IL-6 activated STAT3 promotes the expression of IL-21 and IL-23R, which in a STAT3 dependent manner amplify their own transcription, and stabilize IL-17 production (99, 102–104). The development of Tc17 cells is also orchestrated by the STAT3- regulated lineage-specific transcription factor $ROR\gamma t$, which initiates the transcription of IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-23R. Accordingly, loss of function in RORyt impairs Th17 differentiation in vitro and in vivo (105, 106). The transcription factor IRF4 is also demonstrated to be important for differentiation of IL-17 producing T cells by positive regulation of RORyt (107–109). IL-17 producing T cells display significant suppression of IFN-y and IL-2 expression as well as reduced downstream-activation of STAT1 and STAT5, which are known to curtail differentiation of IL-17 producing T cells. In the nucleus, STAT3 and STAT5 compete for binding to the IL-17 promoter, leading to gene activation or silencing, respectively (81, 82). As STAT1 and STAT3 inhibit each other, relatively higher expression of STAT3 than STAT1 is required for the optimal activation of the transcriptional machinery for Tc17-related genes (79, 80). In comparison to Tc1 cells, Tc17 cells express very low amounts of typical CTL expressed granzyme B, and Eomes. Consistent with the impaired expression of molecules characteristic for CTLs, these cells have greatly impaired killing activity as compared with CTLs (99) and have been considered to promote tumor progression (110, 111).



Figure 1.6: Classical differentiation of Tc1 and Tc17 cells and plascticity of Tc17 cells.

The scheme represents molecules involved in the differentiation of Tc1 and Tc17 cells and plasticity of Tc17 cells.

1.11.2 The relationship between Tc1 and Tc17 cells

Previous studies have demonstrated that $CD8^+$ T cells lacking both, Eomes and T-bet, fail to differentiate into functional Tc1 cells. Upon LCMV (Lymphocytic chloriomeningitis virus) infection, $CD8^+$ T cells deficient in Eomes and T-bet develop Tc17 characteristics with low cytotoxic activity causing progressive inflammation (112). However, the function of these Eomes and T-bet double-deficient Tc17 cells differ from regular Tc17 cells, since other studies show a protective function of Tc17 cells in viral infections in mice and humans. Tc17 cells have been shown to be protective against lethal influenza infection in mice and provoke a strong influx of neutrophils into the lungs (113) and also against vaccinia virus infection in mice (114). In humans, increased Tc17 frequencies were shown to correlate with control of disease progression in hepatitis C virus infection (115). Likewise, in a mouse melanoma model, Tc17 cells displayed enhanced anti-tumor immunity by starting to produce IFN γ , suggesting that Tc17 cells display microenvironment-dependent lineage plasticity and convert to a Tc1-like phenotype (116).

However, apart from gaining Tc1 characteristics like expression of IFN γ , certain Tc17-related characteristics such as increased persistence of survival *in vivo* are retained by the converted Tc17 cells, which clearly distinguish them from conventional Tc1 cells (117). With this in mind, factors that determine Tc17 lineage plasticity or stability, though not fully understood so far, remain of major interest.

2. Objective

CD8⁺ T cells constitute an important branch of the adaptive immune system in higher vertebrates, contributing to effective elimination of intracellular pathogens and viruses thus providing longterm protection. The majority of these functions are fulfilled by the very well characterized CD8⁺ T cell subpopulation the cytotoxic T lymphocytes (also known as Tc1 cells). It is demonstrated that Tc1 cells are able to kill infected cells and secrete cytokines such as IFN- γ and TNF- α mediated by transcription factors T-bet and Eomes. However, there is growing evidence that, in a similar manner to the subpopulations of CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells under particular conditions can differentiate into Tc1, Tc2, Tc9, Tc17 or CD8⁺ T regulatory fate and thereby influence immune responses. The differentiation process of CD8⁺ T cells is dictated by antigen strength and co-stimulatory molecules like CD28, CTLA-4, PD-1, ICOS etc., which are expressed on the surface of T cells. CTLA-4, the first target with reported effectiveness in immune checkpoint therapy is expressed on the surface of activated CD8⁺ T cells. Blockade of CTLA-4 on CD8⁺ T cells is demonstrated to be of particular importance in enhancing effector functions of Tc1 cells, owing to their enhanced ability to control tumor progression and secretion of the cytokines IFN- γ and TNF-a by selectively enhancing T-box transcription factor Eomes. However, the role of CTLA-4 in regulating the differentiation and cytotoxicity of IL-17 producing CD8⁺ T cells (Tc17 cells) which are known to have reduced cytotoxic potential is not completely understood. Taking this into consideration, the aim of this study was to determine the effect of CTLA-4 in differentiation of Tc17 cells, particularly the molecular mechanism by which CTLA-4 regulates Tc17 differentiation and their plasticity. The resulting findings are intended to provide insights into the regulatory framework of Tc17 immune responses in order to extend the possibilities of Tc17 based immune therapies.

3. Materials and methods

3.1 Materials

3.1.1 Devices

AutoMACS pro	Miltenyi Biotech, Germany
Centrifuge, Biofuge fresco	Heraeus, Germany
Centrifuge, Multifuge 3SR	Heraeus, Germany
Incubator	Binder, Germany
NanoSpectrophotometer	Implen, Germany
pH-meter	WTW, Germany
Pipettes	Eppendorf, Germany
Real time PCR detection system,	
CFX96	Biorad, USA
Sonicator, SONOPULS	Bandelin electronic, Germany
Sterile hood, Herasafe	Thermo Fischer Scientific, USA
Thermal cycler, DNA engine	Biorad, USA
ThermoMixer	Eppendorf, Germany

3.1.2 Plastic articles and cell culture materials

The listed materials are from the following companies, unless otherwise stated: B. Braun (Germany), Eppendorf (Germany), Greiner Bio-One (Austria), Corning (USA),

2 ml, 1.5 ml, 0.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes, 15 ml and 50 ml conical centrifuge tubes, cell culture plates, petri dishes, cell strainers, cell culture flasks, syringes, PCR 96 well plate (Biozym Scientific, Germany).

All the chemicals and consumables used were supplied by Merck (Germany), Carl Roth (Germany), Sigmal Aldrich (USA) or Thermo Fischer Scientific (USA), unless otherwise stated.

3.1.3 Buffers

Erythrocyte lysis buffer	10 mM KHCO ₃
	155 mM NH ₄ Cl
	0.1 mM EDTA (pH 7.5)
Pepscan Dilution Buffer	50 mM HEPES-KOH (pH 7.5)
	10 mM MgCl ₂
	10 mM MnCl ₂
	Complete protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Switzerland)
	Phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Switzerland)
Buffers for ChIP Assay	
I 1 huffer	50 mM Tris (nH8 0)
	2 mM EDTA (mH 8 0)
	2 IIIM EDTA (pri 8.0)
	0.1 % NP40
	10 % Glycerol
L2 Buffer	50 mM Tris (pH 8.0)
	5 mM EDTA
	1 % SDS
West Duffer	20 mM Tria (all 9.0)
wash buller	20 mm Ths (pH 8.0)
	2 mM EDTA
	0.1 % SDS
	1 % NP40
	500 mM Nacl
Elution Buffer	1 X TE
	2 % SDS

3.1.4 Mice and cell line

All animal experiments were performed under license approved from the Landesverwaltungsamt Sachsen-Anhalt in Halle. C57BL/6JRj mice were obtained from Janvier labs, Ly5.1, CTLA-4^{+/+}

and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 (118) mice were bred under pathogen free conditions following institutional guidance, at the central animal facility of University hospital, Magdeburg (Germany). Sex and age matched mice were used for all experiments. All mice have been backcrossed for more than 15 generations to the C57BL/6JRJ strain. Efforts were put to minimize stress and suffering of the animals used for *in vivo* experiments. Animals used for the experiments were killed by cervical dislocation. Phoenix cells were maintained in DMEM, 10 % FCS (fetal calf serum), 1 % P/S (Penicillin/Streptomycin), 1 % glutamine, 25 mM HEPES, 5 µg/ml Plasmocin (Invivogen, USA). The OVA-transfected B16 tumor cell line (119) were maintained in RPMI 1640, supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FCS, 1% P/S, 25 mM HEPES, 1 mM Sodium pyruvate, 50 µM 2-ME and 1 mg/ml G418.

3.1.5 Antibodies and inhibitors

Table 3.1: Mouse antibodies used for flow cytometr	or flow cytometry
--	-------------------

anti-CD25 (7D4)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-CD44 (IM7)	Biolegend, USA
anti-CD45.2 (104)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-CD62L (MEL14)	Biolegend, USA
anti-CD69 (H1.2F3)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-CD8α (53–6.7)	Biolegend, USA
anti-CD8α (53–6.7)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-CD90.2 (53-2.1)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-CTLA-4 (UC10-4B9)	eBioscience, USA
anti-Eomes (Dan11mag)	eBioscience, USA
anti-IFN-γ (XMG1.2)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-IL-17 (Tc11-18H10)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-IL-17 (Tc11-18H10.1)	Biolegend, USA
anti-IL-23R (078-1208)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-pSTAT1 (Tyr701) (58D6)	Cell signaling, USA
anti-pSTAT3 (Tyr705) (D3A7)	Cell signaling, USA
anti-pSTAT5 ((Tyr794) (SRBCZX)	eBioscience, USA

anti-RORyt (AFKJS-9)	eBioscience, USA
anti-STAT1	Cell signaling, USA
anti-STAT3	Cell signaling, USA
anti-STAT5	Cell signaling, USA
anti-T-bet (4BIO)	Biolegend, USA
anti-TCR Va2 (B20.1)	BD Biosciences, USA
anti-TNFα (MP6-XT22)	BD Biosciences, USA
donkey anti-rabbit IgG (Poly4064)	Biolegend, USA

S31-201 a chemical probe inhibitor, which selectively blocks STAT3 phosphorylation, dimerization, DNA binding, and STAT3-dependent transcription was purchased from Merck Millipore, Germany.

3.1.6 Primers

Sequences of primers used in quantitative real time RT-PCR (qPCR)

HPRT (Forward: 5'-CTC CTC AGA CCG CTT TTT GC-3' and Reverse : 5'-AAC CTG GTT CAT CAT CGC TAA TC-3'), T-bet (Forward: 5'-TCA GGA CTA GGC GAA GGA GA-3' and Reverse : 5'-TAG TGG GCA CCT TCC AAT TC-3'), Eomes (Forward: 5'-TGA TAG TGT TGC AGT CTC TG-3' and Reverse : 5'-CAA TCT GAT GGG ATG AAT CG-3'), SOCS3 (Forward: 5'-GTT GAG CGT CAA GAC CCA GT-3' and Reverse : 5'-GGG TGG CAA AGA AAA GGA GG-3'), SOCS1 (Forward: 5'-CGC CAA CGG AAC TGC TTC TTC-3' and Reverse : 5'-TCA GGT AGT CAC GGA GTA CC-3'), RORα (Forward: 5'-TCT CCC TGC GCT CTC CGC AC-3' and Reverse : 5'-TCC ACA GAT CTT GCA TGG A-3'), RORc (Forward: 5'-TCC AGA GG-3' and Reverse : 5'-AGG GGA TTC AAC ATC AGT GC-3'), AhR (Forward: 5'-ACC AGA ACT GTG AGG GTT GG-3' and Reverse : 5'-TCT GAG GTG CCT GAA CTC CT-3') Runx-1 (Forward: 5'-GAA GAA CCA GGT AGC GAG ATT CAA C-3' and Reverse : 5'-TGG CGG ATT TGT AAA GAC GG-3'), IRF-4 (Forward: 5'-TCT TCA AGG CTT GGG CAT TG-3' and Reverse : 5'-CAC ATC GTA ATC TTG TCT TCC AAG TAG-3'), IL-23R (Forward: 5'-TGG GAT ATG TT-3'), IL-21 (Forward: 5'-CAT CAT TGA CCT CGT

GGC CC-3′ and Reverse : 5′-ATC GTA CTT CTC CAC TTG CAA TCC C-3′), IL-17f (Forward: 5′-CTC CAG AAG GCC CTC AGA CTA-3′ and Reverse : 5′-AGC TTT CCC TCC GCA TTG ACA-3′), IL-17a (Forward: 5′-CCC ATG GGA TTA CAA CAT CAC-3′ and Reverse : 5′-CAC TGG GCC TCA GCG ATC-3′) and HIF-1α (Forward: 5′-CGG CGA AGC AAA GAG TCT G-3′ and Reverse : 5′-ATA ACT GAT GGT GAG CCT CAT AAC-3′).

Sequences of primers used for ChIP qPCR

IL-17A (Forward: 5'- GAG ACA GAT GTT GCC CGT CA-3' and Reverse : 5'- TTT CTT GTT TGC GCG TCC TG-3')

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 CD8⁺ T cell differentiation *in vitro*

Spleens and lymph nodes of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 mice were collected to obtain naive $CD8^+$ T cells ($CD8^+$ $CD62L^{high}$). Naive $CD8^+$ T cells were isolated to a purity of ≥ 98 % by magnetic beads separation using AutoMACSpro (Miltenyi Biotec, Germany). For antigen (Ag) specific activation naive $CD8^+$ T cells were stimulated with 1 µg/ml of LPS-free SIINFEKL (OVA₂₅₇₋₂₆₄) peptide (Invivogen, USA) and CD90-depleted splenocytes from C57BL/6JRJ mice at a ratio of 4:1. For Ab specific agonistic stimulation, CD8⁺ T cells isolated from spleen and lymph nodes of C57BL/6JRJ mice were used. Cells were stimulated with plate bound immobilized anti-CD3 ($3\mu g/ml$), anti-CD28 ($0.25 - 4\mu g/ml$) (Biolegend, USA) and anti-CTLA-4 (10µg/ml) (4F10) or Isotype (BD Biosciences, USA) antibodies. All cells were cultured in serum free x-vivo 15 medium (Lonza, Switzerland). For Tc17 differentiation the cells were conditioned with 2 ng/ml TGF-B, 10 ng/ml IL-6 (R&D systems, USA), 25 ng/ml IL-23, 5 ng/ml IL-1B (Biolegend, USA) and 10 µg/ml anti-IFN-y XMG.1.2 (DRFZ, Berlin). For Tc1 differentiation, the cells were conditioned with with 5 ng/ml IL-12 and 1 ng/ml IL-2 (Biolegend, USA). To determine Tc17 plasticity, primary stimulated Tc17 cells were re-stimulated with fresh plate bound immobilized anti-CD3 (Biolegend, USA) in the presence or absence of anti-CTLA-4 and were conditioned with 5 ng/ml IL-12 and 1 ng/ml IL-2.

3.3.2 Flow cytometry, surface, and intracellular staining and integrated MFI (iMFI)

The cells were harvested and stained with the indicated surface markers in PBS/0.2 % BSA. Prior to intracellular cytokine analysis, the cells were re-stimulated with PMA, ionomycin under Brefeldin A treatment for 4 h. Intracellular staining was performed after the cells were fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde (Morphisto, Germany) in PBS for 20 min on ice and permeabilized in 0.5% saponin (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) in PBS/BSA. The transcription factors were measured by fixing the cells with 4% formaldehyde (Merck, Germany) in PBS for 10 min at 37°C, followed by permeabilization in ice-cold 90% methanol (Carl Roth, Germany) in H2O for 30 min. The cells were then stained in PBS/BSA. Variations in FACS analyses were corrected by normalizing the measurements and considering the MFI of unstimulated cells as the basal level. All cytometric analyses were performed using a FACS-Canto IITM (BD Biosciences, USA) and FlowJoTM software (FlowJo LLC, USA). Labeling of cells with CFSE (5,6-carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester, purchased from Molecular Probes, USA) was performed as follows: 1×10^7 cells/ml were washed with PBS and stained with CFSE (5 μ M) for 5 min on ice in the dark, and the reaction was stopped by adding RPMI-1640 medium with 10% FCS. iMFI is a multiplication of MFI and frequency of cytokine producing cells, which gives a value of total functional quality of cytokine producing cells (120).

3.2.3 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR

RNA was isolated from Tc17 cells at the indicated time points using the NucleoSpin RNA/Protein Isolation Kit (Macherey-Nagel, Germany) and was reverse transcribed using the Applied Biosystems Reverse Transcription Kit. The cDNAs were stored at −20°C. Gene expression was analyzed using Fermentas MaximaTM (Thermo Scientific, USA) SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix on a CFX96TM Real-Time PCR detection system (Bio-Rad, USA). HPRT was used as a control. Primer pairs for quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) were purchased from TIB MOLBIOL, Germany (primer sequences are shown in materials).

3.2.4 Plasmid preparation and production of retroviral supernatants

The retroviral vectors containing MSCV-IRES-GFP (MIG), RORγt-IRES-GFP (107) and IRF4-IRES-GFP have been described before (121). Competent *E. coli* cells (JM109, Promega, USA)
were thawed and specific recombinant plasmid was added to the cells; this mixture was then incubated on ice for 30 minutes, heat shocked for 45 seconds at 42°C, and then immediately placed on ice for 2 minutes. 250 µl of SOC medium was then added to the cells, and the culture was shaken for one hour at 37°C. The transformation reactions were plated on to LB agar plate containg ampicillin overnight at 37°C. Colonies were then picked from the plates and grown in liquid cultures overnight. Thereater the plasmids were purified using plasmid DNA purification kit (Macherey Nagel, Germany).

Eighteen hours before transfection 2×10^6 phoenix cells were plated on a 100 mm culture dish. A DNA mix containing 10 µg gag-pol, 3 µg eco-env and 10 µg plasmid of interest was prepared in 900 µl Opti-MEM. 69 µl of FuGene was directly added to the DNA mix and votexed for 1 sec. The mixture was incubated for 15 min at room temperature. The phoenix cell medium was then replaced with 4.1 ml fresh medium and the DNA-FuGene mix was added drop by drop to the culture dish. After 24 h, media were exchanged with 10 ml fresh medium. 16 h later, first virus supernatant was collected and 6 ml fresh medium was added to the cells followed by second virus supernatant collection after 8 h. The virus supernatants were filtered through 0.45 µm filters and stored at -80°C.

3.2.5 Retroviral transduction

CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} naive OT.1 CD8⁺ cells were primed in Tc17 conditions. 24 and 36 h later Tc17 cells were infected twice with retrovirus by adding medium containing virus to the cells and centrifuging at 2000rpm and 33°C for 90 min. 12 h after second virus infection, cells were washed and recultured under Tc17 conditions and 48 h later the cells were analysed for GFP and IL-17 expression by flow cytometry.

3.2.6 Chromatin Immunoprecipitation (ChIP)

Tc17 cells were stimulated with either the STAT3-inducing cytokines IL-6 and IL-23 or the STAT5-inducing cytokine IL-2 for 30 min, and the protein-DNA complexes were crosslinked with 1% formaldehyde for 5 min and quenched by adding 125 mM Tris (pH7.5). Cells were then lysed for 5 min in L1 buffer which keeps the nuclear membrane intact. The nuclei from cells were collected by centrifugation, resuspended in L2 lysis bufer and lysed by sonication using one fifth of total power in 3 pulses (each pulse 12 sec). The protein-DNA complexes were

immunoprecipitated with magnetic μ MACSTM Protein G MicroBeads (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany) coated with either an anti-STAT3 antibody or an anti-STAT5 antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, USA). The magnetic immune complexes were passed through a separation column placed in the magnetic field of a MACS Separator (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany) and washed three times using wash buffer. The labeled complexes were retained in the column, and the other proteins were efficiently washed away. The immunoprecipitated protein-DNA complex was eluted from the column using elution buffer (preheated to 95°C), and the protein-DNA crosslinks were reversed at 65°C overnight. The DNA was then purified from the sample, eluted (Invisorb, Genomic DNA KIT II, Stratec Biomedical, Germany), and analyzed by quantitative PCR (primer sequences are shown in materials) using a CFX96TM Real-Time PCR detection system (Bio-Rad, USA). The Ct value for each sample was normalized to the corresponding input DNA (collected prior to immunoprecipitation) value.

3.2.7 Kinome array analysis

For kinome array, CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells that had been cultured for 3 days were washed twice with PBS and lysed in complete cell lysis buffer (Cell signaling Technology). The protein concentration in the cell lysate was determined using a BCA assay (Pierce BCA protein Assay kit, Thermo Fischer Scientific) and adjusted to a concentration of 2 mg/ml using dilution buffer. A 10-µl activation mix containing 50% glycerol, 50 mM MgCl₂, 50 mM MnCl₂, 0.25 mg/ml PEG 8000, 0.25 mg/ml bovine serum albumin, and 2,000 µCi/ml [γ -33P]ATP (Hartmann Analytic, Germany) was added to 90 µl of cell lysate to ascertain kinase activity. The peptide arrays, which contain 1,024 different kinase pseudo-substrates in triplicate (Pepscan, Lelystad, Netherlands), were incubated with the activation mix and the cell lysate for 2 h in a humidified chamber at 37°C. Subsequently, the arrays were washed with each of the following solutions: PBS containing 1% Triton X-100, 1% SDS in demineralised water and distilled water. The slides were air dried and exposed to a phosphoimaging screen for 72 h.

3.2.8 Data acquisition and analysis of PepChip array

The data on the phosphoimaging screen were acquired using a Phosphoimager (GE Healthcare Lifesciences) and quantified using ScanAlyze software (Leland Stanford Junior University, USA). Subsequently, the data were exported to a spreadsheet program (Microsoft Excel 2010; Microsoft Co., USA). The spot densities were corrected for the individual backgrounds to

diminish interarray variance. The variation between arrays and individual experiments was reduced by normalizing the data to the 99th percentile of the intensity of each array. The averaged spots were included in dissimilarity measurements using a ranking method to identify peptides with either significantly increased or decreased phosphorylation.

3.2.9 Pull-down experiments and mass spectrometric analysis

The peptides CSPLT TGV (p)YVKMPPTEPESEKQFQPYFIPIN with the indicated tyrosine either phosphorylated or non-phosphorylated were used in the pull-down experiments in order to profile the phosphorylation-dependent interaction partners. The serine in the sequence was introduced instead of cysteine in the original sequence in order to allow for cysteine-mediated covalent coupling to the beads. Thirty million CTLA4^{-/-} CD8⁺ T cells were stimulated, harvested and lysed and the soluble fraction of the lysate was incubated with the peptide beads prior to tryptic on-bead digest. The digest was performed either in ¹⁸O or ¹⁶O water with swapped labels in the two replicate experiments regarding the phosphorylated or unphosphorylated peptide bait. LC-MS analysis was subsequently performed on an Orbitrap LTQ XL machine and data was analyzed by Mascot Distiller.

3.2.10 In vitro CD8⁺ T cell cytotoxicity assay

Syngenic T cell depleted splenocytes were labeled with either 5 μ M CFSE (CFSE^{high} cells) or 0.25 μ M CFSE (CFSE^{low} cells) in RPMI medium (5 min on ice) and washed twice. CFSE^{high} cells were pulsed with 1 μ g/ml OVA₂₅₇₋₂₆₄-peptide (1 h at 37°C). CFSE^{low} cells were used as internal controls and were not pulsed with OVA. To the pre-differentiated CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells (0.2x10⁶ each), a 1:1 mixture of OVA-pulsed (CFSE^{high}) and -unpulsed (CFSE^{low}) splenocytes were added at different ratios. At indicated time points, quantification of CFSE-labeled cells was performed and OVA-specific lysis was quantified.

3.2.11 Adoptive T cell transfer and melanoma model

CD45.1 (Ly.5.1) C57BL/6 mice received a subcutaneous (s.c.) injection into the right flank with $2x10^5$ B16-OVA melanoma cells in PBS. Approximately 10 days after the tumor cell injection, mice that had developed a substantial tumor (~100 mm³) received an i.v. injection with either PBS or *in vitro* generated CD45.2-expressing CTLA-4^{+/+} or CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 Tc17 cells. Tumor

growth was then monitored on a daily basis. Mice with large tumors were humanely killed. Adoptively transferred $CD8^+$ $CD45.2^+$ cells were analyzed by flow cytometry as described above.



Figure 3.1: Illustration of in vitro cytotoxicity test.

T cell depleted splenocytes were stained with different concentrations of flourescent cell staining dye CFSE in two separate batches. The strongly stained cells (CFSE^{high}) were loaded with antigen wheresas the weakly stained cells (CSFEl^{ow}) were not. Subsequently, equal number of both the cells were mixed and cultured with pre-differentiated CD8⁺ T cells. After 18 hours the antigen specific lysis of CFSE^{high} cells was analyzed by flow cytometry.

3.2.12 Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed by Microsoft Excel 2010 (Microsoft Co., USA) and Prism 6 (Graphpad software Inc, USA). Data are presented as \pm SEM. *P*-values are computed by unpaired Student's *t*-test or Mann-Whitney U-tests. ****P* < 0.001, ***P* < 0.01, **P* < 0.05, n.s: not significant.

4: Results

4.1: CTLA-4 supports differentiation of IL-17 producing CD8⁺ T cells

4.1.1: Genetic deletion of CTLA-4 decreases frequency of IL-17 producing CD8⁺ T cells

To determine whether CTLA-4 is expressed on the surface of IL-17 expressing $CD8^+$ T cell (Tc17 cells) in a similar manner to Tc1 cells (89), naive $CD8^+$ $CD62L^+$ OT.1 T cells were stimulated with $OVA_{257-264}$ peptide and congenic APCs in Tc17 skewing conditions (as described in *Material and Methods*). Flow cytometric analysis revealed that $CD8^+$ T cells unambiguously express CTLA-4 on the cell surface upon antigen-specific stimulation independent of the Tc1 or Tc17 skewing conditions (Fig. 4.1 A). Expression of CTLA-4 on the cell surface was observed to be upregulated 48 h after beginning of stimulation (Fig. 4.1 B).

To evaluate the role of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation, CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells have been stimulated under Tc17 conditions and the expression of IL-17 was measured at different time points following stimulation. Strikingly, CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells displayed a higher frequency of IL-17 producers than CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells on day 3 when CTLA-4 was observed to be strongly expressed on the surface of Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.2 A). On day 1, CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells showed less than 2% frequency of IL-17 producers. Although it has been shown that CTLA-4 blockade leads to enhanced IFN- γ production (which inhibits Tc17 differentiation) in Tc1 cells (88), no distinct increase in the frequency of IFN- γ -producing cells was detected under optimal Tc17 conditions (Fig. 4.2 A top and bottom panel). To determine whether the difference in frequency of CTLA-4 mediated Tc17 differentiated cells is due to difference in proliferation, CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells were stained with CFSE before primary stimulation under Tc17 conditions. CD8⁺ T cells stimulated under Tc1 condition were also set up in a similar manner to compare Tc17 and Tc1 cell proliferation mediated by CTLA-4. Interestingly, regular monitoring of these cells showed comparable proliferation (Fig. 4.2 B). In addition to the frequency of IL-17 producing cells the mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) of IL- 17^{high} producers was higher for CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells (7955 ± 110.3 vs. 6318 ± 83.89; p < 0.0001; n=6) suggesting that CTLA-4 likely controls the quality and quantity of Tc17 cells.



Figure 4.1: CTLA-4 surface expression on activated CTLA-4^{+/+} CD8⁺ T cells.

Naive CTLA-4^{+/+} (grey-filled histograms) and CTLA-4^{+/-} (open histograms) OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells were activated antigen-specifically and cultured in Tc1 or Tc17 conditions. (A) Dot plot of CTLA-4 surface staining (day 3). (B) Kinetics of CTLA-4 surface expression at the indicated time points after primary antigen-specific activation of CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc1 and Tc17 cells (grey-filled histograms). CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc1 or Tc17 cells (open histograms) were used as controls. Data shown are from a single experiment representative of two independent experiments performed.

It has been reported that altered strength of TCR signals might affect T cell differentiation (122). Hence, even though a widely established experimental system was used (88, 89, 123), the experiments were repeated additionally with a wide range of $OVA_{257-264}$ peptide concentrations (1/ 0,1/ 0,01 µg/ml) which also displayed similar results, ensuring that the observed impact of CTLA-4 on Tc17 differentiation is not due to altered TCR avidity. Taken together these results indicate for the first time that CTLA-4 significantly enhances Tc17 differentiation.



Figure 4.2: Role of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation.

(A) Naive CD8⁺ T cells from CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 mice were activated with the specific antigen $OVA_{257-264}$ in the presence of APCs under Tc17 conditions. IL-17 and IFN- γ expression in these cells was analyzed by flow cytometry at d1 and d3 after primary stimulation (top). Cumulative staining results of day 3 are shown on the bottom. The data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Naive CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells were labeled with CFSE (5 μ M) before priming them with APCs and culturing under Tc17 condition. Proliferation of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells was evaluated by CFSE dilution at the indicated time points. Tc1 cultures were also set up similarly, to be referred as a control. Unstimulated CTLA-4^{+/+} or CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells were used as a negative control. Data are shown from a single experiment representative of two independent experiments. The error bars denote ± SEM. **P < 0.01, n.s.: not significant, unpaired t-test.

4.1.2: CTLA-4 mediated cell intrinsic signaling enhance Tc17 differentiation

To exclude the possibility of sequestration of B7 ligands on APCs by CTLA-4 and thus downregulating CD28 signaling (Fig. 4.2 A top and bottom panels), an in vitro differentiation model was used, where CD8⁺ T cells were stimulated with plate bound immobilised anti-CD3, anti-CD28 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies providing an agonistic signal (58, 124). Interestingly, in a similar manner to APC stimulated cells, CD8⁺ T cells from C57BL/6JRJ mice that were crosslinked with anti-CD3, anti-CD28 and anti-CTLA-4 (+agon. [Agonistic] α CTLA-4) displayed a 4-fold increase in the frequency of IL-17-producing cells (23.4%) compared to cells that were engaged with anti-CD3, anti-CD28, and isotype control antibody (α CD3) (4.8%) (Fig. 4.3 B) Although, with the increase in anti-CD28 concentration, the frequency of IL-17-producing cells enhanced; the cells that were treated with additional agonistic anti-CTLA-4 still displayed a significantly increased frequency of IL-17 producers (aCD3 32.6% vs +agon. aCTLA-4 43.3%) (Fig. 4.3 B). Similar results were obtained using CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ and CTLA- $4^{-/-}$ CD8⁺ T cells which were stimulated with latex beads coated with anti-CD3, anti-CD28 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies (Fig.4.3 A). In the absence of CD28 signals, CTLA-4 signaling still resulted in a 3-fold increase in the frequency of IL-17 producers on day 3 (Fig. 4.3 C, left and right panels). To determine the possibility of differences in activation, the expression of the activation-induced surface molecules CD44, CD25 and CD69 was analyzed. Similar expression of these molecules in the presence or absence of CTLA-4 signal excluded the possibility of differences in activation (Fig. 4.3 D). Collectively, these results indicate that CTLA-4 controlled IL-17 response is mediated by its own intracellular signaling mechanism.

4.2: mRNA expression of Tc17 hallmarks is curtailed in CTLA-4 deficient Tc17 cells

To further investigate the molecular mechanism underlying the distinct degrees of CTLA-4 mediated Tc17 differentiation, qPCR analysis was performed. Experiments were done using mRNA extracted from pooled Tc17 CD8⁺ T cells, as well as only from purified IL-17⁺ Tc17 cells that were selected using an IL-17 secretion assay. The mRNA expression of Tc17 supporting factors RORc, RORa, IL-17A/F and Runx-1 was observed to be significantly high in the whole CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 population (not shown) as well as the purified IL-17-secreting CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells (in comparison to IL-17-secreting CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells) 3 days after stimulation.



Figure 4.3: Analysis of the exclusive role of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation.

(A) Tc17 cell cultures of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} OT.1 CD8⁺ T cells were set up by using latex beads which were coated with anti-CD3 (0.75 µg/ml), anti-CD28 (2.5 µg/ml) and anti-CTLA-4 (8 µg/ml) antibodies. 3 days after primary stimulation IL-17 expression was analyzed in these cells by flow cytometry. Data shown are from single experiment, representative of two independent experiments. (B) CD8⁺ T cells from C57BL/6JRJ mice were stimulated under Tc17 conditions by crosslinking the cells with plate-bound immobilized anti-CD3 and anti-CD28 in the presence (+agon. aCTLA-4) or absence (aCD3) of immobilized anti-CTLA-4. Three days after the primary stimulation, IL-17 expression in these cells was analyzed by flow cytometry. The data are from one representative experiment. (C) IL-17 and IFN- γ expression in CD3-stimulated cells in the presence or absence of CTLA-4 crosslinking was analyzed by flow cytometry every day until day 3. Cumulative staining results are shown on the right. The data are representative of three independent experiments. (D) CD8⁺ T cells from C57BL/6JRJ mice were cultured as in (C) and analyzed for the surface expression of CD69, CD25 and CD44 on day 3 by flow cytometry. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of 3 independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05, n.s.: not significant, unpaired t-test.

Interestingly, mRNA levels of the Tc17 supporting factors RORc, IL-21, IRF-4, and AHR were equally high in CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells at early time points. These mRNAs together with the mRNA of IL-23R were rapidly down regulated in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells 3 days after stimulation. The mRNA expression of Tc1 supporting factor T-bet was barely detectable and was observed to be at similar low levels in CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells. Conversely, mRNA expression of another Tc1 supporting factor Eomes had a tendency to appear slightly elevated only in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells at later time points (Fig. 4.4 A). In conclusion, IL-17-producing CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells showed an upregulation of Tc17 program factors, and this might represent a higher degree of Tc17 differentiation compared to IL-17⁺ CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells. In support of this possibility, prolonged higher frequency of ROR γ t expressing CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells was also detected by flow cytometry (d2: 60% vs. 61%, d3: 40.30% vs. 20.70%; Fig. 4.4 B), whereas frequency of T-bet expressing cells remained at comparable low levels (d3: 1.36% vs.2.56%).

4.3: Role of RORyt and IRF4 in CTLA-4 mediated Tc17 differentiation

To determine if the reduced ability of CTLA-4^{-/-} CD8⁺ T cells to express ROR γ t or IRF4 is responsible for diminished Tc17 differentiation, retroviral transduction experiments were performed to overexpress ROR γ t and IRF4 in CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells. Ectopic overexpression of ROR γ t promoted IL-17 production in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells, however, the percentage of IL-17 producing cells was also enhanced in CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells. Thus, ROR γ t overexpression alone did not restore the generation of Tc17 cells in CTLA-4^{-/-} cultures. Retroviral infection leading to overexpression of IRF4 alone was also not able to rescue IL-17 expression in the CTLA-4^{-/-} phenotype (Fig. 4.4 C). Likely, the effects of CTLA-4 on single downstream transcription factors - at least of IRF4 and ROR γ t - do not govern enhanced degree of Tc17 differentiation.



Figure 4.4: Impact of CTLA-4 on the Tc17 differentiation program.

(A) CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ (grey bars) and CTLA- $4^{-/-}$ (white bars) Tc17 cells were harvested at the indicated time points after primary activation in vitro, CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ Tc1 (white-striped bars) cells were harvested at day 3 after primary activation in vitro. Live IL-17⁺ Tc17 cells were isolated from CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ and CTLA- $4^{-/-}$ Tc17 cultures using an IL-17 cytokine secretion assay and enriched by FACS to a purity of >98%. Cell lysis, RNA extraction and RT cDNA synthesis of the enriched IL-17 producers and Tc1 cells were performed. The expression of the indicated genes, relative to the housekeeping gene HPRT, is shown as mean \pm SEM

duplicates from a single experiment representative of two performed. (B) CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells were harvested on day 3 after primary activation and analyzed for expression of RORyt and T-bet by flow cytometry. Data are from a single experiment representative of three performed. (C) Role of RORyt and IRF4 in CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells in inducing high IL-17. CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} naive CD8⁺ T cells were primed in Tc17 conditions and 24 and 36 h later infected twice with retrovirus overexpressing MSCV-IRES-GFP (MIG), RORyt-IRES-GFP and IRF4-IRES-GFP. 12 h after 2nd virus infection the cells were washed and restimulated again with IL-17 inducing cytokine milieu and 48 h later iMFI of GFP expressing IL-17 producing cells was analysed by flow cytometry as described in materials and methods. Data are shown as mean ± SEM, duplicates from a single experiment representative of two performed. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.05, unpaired t-test.



Figure 4.5: PepChip analysis of the effects of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation.

Dot plot representing the phosphorylation status of the kinase-specific peptide substrates spotted on the PepChip array. Different kinase activities in the lysates from the CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells are shown using a ranking method; each spot represents the extent of phosphorylation of a specific peptide substrate. Using a ranking method, a bisymmetric distribution of peptides is generated, in which phosphorylation was either significantly increased or decreased by CTLA-4 signaling. Peptide substrates that were phosphorylated in the absence of CTLA-4 signaling are reflected by an equivalent peptide with altered or unaltered phosphorylation in response to CTLA-4 signaling. The ranks of the differentially phosphorylated peptides of interest (STAT3, STAT5, and STAT1) are marked by arrows. Spots representing peptides with significantly decreased (I), increased (III), or unaltered (II) phosphorylation as a result of CTLA-4 signaling are shown.

4.4: PepChip analysis to determine the target molecules of CTLA-4 in Tc17 differentiation

To identify target molecules of CTLA-4 signal transduction, the lysates of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells (that had been stimulated for 3 days) were analyzed using a peptide array (PepChip) with different kinase consensus substrates spotted in triplicate. Analysis of the kinomic profile revealed substantial differences in the phosphorylation of kinase substrates in the presence and absence of CTLA-4 signal. Interestingly, tyrosine phosphorylation of the substrate representing STAT3 was increased in CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells compared to CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells. In contrast, the tyrosine phosphorylation of the substrate for STAT1, which is known to inhibit differentiation of IL-17 producing cells, was enhanced in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells. The phosphorylation of the consensus substrate for STAT5, which is also known to inhibit differentiation of IL-17 producing cells, was similar under both conditions (Fig. 4.5).

4.5: CTLA-4 enhances STAT3 activity in Tc17 cells

To support the results of PepChip analysis, the effect of CTLA-4 signaling in regulating the phosphorylation levels of the target proteins was analyzed by flow cytometry. As shown in figure 4.5 CTLA-4 signaling enhances phosphorylation of STAT3 and partially inhibits STAT1 phosphorylation without any effect on STAT5 (Fig. 4.6 A). Published data have shown that STAT5 competes with IL-17 enhancer STAT3 and directly binds to the IL-17a promoter region and functions as a direct transcriptional repressor of IL-17 (82, 125). Hence, the binding of both STAT proteins to the IL-17 promoter was evaluated using chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) assays followed by quantitative PCR (qPCR). The absence of CTLA-4 signaling led to enhanced binding of STAT5 on the IL-17 promoter region. The evidence of STAT5 binding correlated with significantly less binding of STAT3 at the same IL-17 promoter region. In contrast, STAT3 binding to the IL-17 promoter was increased by 3-fold compared to STAT5 in the cells that were crosslinked with CTLA-4 antibodies (Fig. 4.6 B).

It has been previously described that STAT3 is necessary for the expression of Tc17 type master regulators ROR α and ROR γ t. Also, differentiation of IL-17 producing cells was found to be greatly compromised in STAT3-deficient cells. Thus, the impact of CTLA-4-induced STAT3



Figure 4.6: CTLA-4-regulated STAT phosphorylation determines Tc17 differentiation.

(A) $CD8^+$ T cells from C57BL/6JRJ mice primed under Tc17 conditions with anti-CD3 in the presence or absence of additional CTLA-4 crosslinking for 3 days, followed by 10 min stimulation with IL-6+IL-23 (STAT3) or IFN- γ (STAT1) or IL-2 (STAT5). The cells were subsequently harvested, and analyzed for the expression of total and phosphorylated STAT3, STAT1 and STAT5. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of two independent experiments. (B) ChIP analysis of Tc17 cells that were stimulated with anti-CD3 in the presence or absence of additional CTLA-4 crosslinking for 3 days. Tc17 cells were stimulated with IL-6+IL-23 or IL-2 for 30 min, and protein-DNA complexes were crosslinked with formaldehyde and immunoprecipitated with anti-STAT3 or anti-STAT5. The bound DNA was purified and amplified by quantitative PCR with primers designed for the IL-17a promoter site. The results are presented relative to the input DNA. The data are representative of three independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, n.s.: not significant, unpaired t-test.

activity on Tc17 differentiation was determined next by inactivating STAT3 with S31-201 a chemical probe inhibitor, which selectively blocks STAT3 phosphorylation, dimerization, DNA binding, and STAT3-dependent transcription. Flow cytometric analysis of CTLA-4 targets revealed that inactivation of STAT3 in cells crosslinked with CTLA-4 reduced the 2-fold enhanced expression of the Tc17 signature transcription factor ROR γ t (+agon. α CTLA-4 DMSO vs +agon. α CTLA-4 S31-201) (Fig. 4.7 B, left and right panels). Similarly, the 4-fold increase in





 $CD8^+$ T cells from C57BL/6JRJ mice primed under Tc17 conditions with anti-CD3 in the presence or absence of additional CTLA-4 crosslinking were untreated (DMSO) or treated with the STAT3 inhibitor (S31-201) 24 h after stimulation. The expression levels of the Tc17 signature molecules IL-17, IFN- γ (A), ROR γ t (B), and IL-23R (C) were analyzed by flow cytometry at the indicated time points (left), and the d3 results are shown as the fold increase compared to the d2 control cells (right). The data are from a single experiment that is representative of three independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.01, n.s.: not significant, unpaired t-test.

the expression of IL-17 was also significantly reduced upon STAT3 inactivation in cells crosslinked with CTLA-4 (Fig. 4.7 A, left and right panels). In addition, CTLA-4 mediated significant increase in IL-23R expression was reduced by more than half applying STAT3 inactivation (Fig. 4.7 C, left and right panels).

Taken together, these results suggest that CTLA-4 promotes STAT3 activation and binding to the IL-17 promoter region and thereby enhance the expression of IL-17 in Tc17 cells. Consequently, the data also show that CTLA-4 induces the expression of ROR γ t protein which is encoded as the STAT3-dependent target gene, along with IL-23R, which is essential for maintaining the Tc17 phenotype.

4.6 CTLA-4 delays Tc17 lineage plasticity following recall response *in vitro*

Even though it is well established that inhibiting CTLA-4 enhances Tc1 differentiation (88, 89), Tc17 cells lacking CTLA-4 signal did not acquire classical Tc1 features such as IFN-γ production after primary activation (Fig. 4.2, 4.3). Hence, the role of CTLA-4 in regulating the lineage plasticity of Tc17 cells to express Tc1 characteristics was then monitored. To evaluate the Tc1 conversion, primary differentiated Tc17 cells were re-stimulated with the Tc1 skewing cytokines IL-12 and IL-2 to determine the downstream targets of the Tc1 lineage. Initially, flow cytometric analysis showed that the CTLA-4-crosslinked cells more effectively retained their Tc17 profile, even under Tc1-skewing conditions, compared to the activated control cells (Fig. 4.8 A left and right panels). To further investigate the molecular mechanism underlying the distinct degrees of CTLA-4 mediated control of Tc17 plasticity, qPCR analysis was performed by using mRNA extracted from Tc17 cells restimulated under Tc1 environment. In addition to the reduced IL-17 expression observed by flow cytometry, a 2-fold decrease in the mRNA levels of the Tc17supporting factors HIF-1α and IRF4 was observed in the activated control cells (αCD3) (Fig. 4.8 B). The mRNA expression of important Tc1-supporting transcription factor Eomes, but not that of T-bet, was elevated in the re-activated control cells that did not receive a CTLA-4 signal. Flow cytometric analysis of T-bet and Eomes proteins extended these mRNA findings (Fig. 4.8 C). In addition, similar results were observed with other Tc1-supporting molecules, such as IFN- γ (Fig. 4.8 B). Together, these results indicate that CTLA-4 signaling controls Tc17 lineage plasticity by inhibiting Tc1 differentiation and delaying downregulation of Tc17 supporting factors.



Figure 4.8: Role of CTLA-4 in regulating Tc17 stability and plasticity.

(A) Tc17 cells that had been stimulated for 3 days (as in Fig.4.3 C) were washed twice with medium and stimulated again with fresh plate-bound immobilized anti-CD3 in the presence or absence of additional crosslinking with anti-CTLA-4 coupled with IL-12 and IL-2 cytokines. Twenty-four hours later, IL-17 and IFN- γ expression in these cells was determined using flow cytometry (left). Cumulative staining results are shown on the right. The data are representative of four independent experiments. (B) Tc17 cells were harvested on day 3 after primary stimulation (considered as 0 h before re-stimulation), re-activated as described above, and harvested at the indicated time points. The harvested cells were lysed, RNA was extracted, and RT was used to synthesize cDNA. The expression levels of the indicated genes relative to the housekeeping gene, HPRT, are shown as the mean \pm SEM of duplicates from a single experiment that is representative of two independent experiments. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of two independent experiments. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of two independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05, unpaired t-test.

4.7 CTLA-4 induced STAT3 activity stabilizes Tc17 differentiation

In accordance with the recognized importance of STAT3 in CTLA-4-mediated Tc17 differentiation, the role of STAT3 in controlling CTLA-4-mediated Tc17 plasticity was evaluated next. Interestingly, unlike in primary stimulated cells there was no difference of STAT3 phosphorylation in Tc17 cells restimulated under Tc1 conditions, despite crosslinking with CTLA-4. Even though STAT3 and STAT5 phosphorylation remained similar with and without CTLA-4 crosslinking after re-stimulation with Tc1-inducing cytokines (Fig. 4.9 A), a 3-fold increase in STAT5 binding to the IL-17 promoter was observed by ChIP followed by qPCR in cells that were not crosslinked with CTLA-4 antibodies. In contrast, STAT3 binding to the IL-17 promoter was enhanced by 2-fold in the cells that were crosslinked with CTLA-4 antibodies (Fig. 4.9 B). It has been previously shown that the relative protein activation abundance of STAT1 versus STAT3 may reciprocally influence the activity of the other protein (79, 80). Consequently, the phosphorylation of STAT1 was measured in Tc17 cells restimulated with Tc1-inducing cytokines. Interestingly, a significant increase in STAT1 phosphorylation was observed in the cells that were not crosslinked with CTLA-4 (Fig. 4.9 A). The normalized pSTAT3 and pSTAT1 levels were used to compare the pSTAT3/pSTAT1 ratio. Tc17 cells crosslinked with CTLA-4 displayed a 2-fold increase in the pSTAT3/pSTAT1 ratio compared to control cells (Fig. 4.9 C).

As the phosphorylated tyrosine residue on cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 makes a potential binding site for SH2 domain containing STATs, affinity-purification mass spectrometry (AP-MS) was used in order to search for phosphorylation-dependent interaction partners. Therefore, synthetic peptides containing the YVKM motif (tyrosine-phosphorylated and non-phosphorylated) were immobilized on beads and incubated with lysates from anti-CD3/CD28 stimulated Tc17 cells. After several washing steps enriched proteins were eluted and quantified by nano LC-MS/MS using the ¹⁸O-labelling method with the help of Dr. E. Krause and Dr. B. Kuropka (FMP Berlin). While the previously known binder p85 subunit of PI3K (63) significantly enriched to the phosphorylated YVKM with a ¹⁸O/¹⁶O (phosphorylated/nonphosphorylated peptide) ratio of > 100, neither STAT1 nor STAT3 showed direct association with the phosphorylated cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4.



Figure 4.9: CTLA-4-enhanced STAT3 activity stabilizes Tc17 differentiation.

(A) Tc17 cells were re-activated in a Tc1 environment for 24 h (as described in Fig. 4.8), followed by 10 min stimulation with IL-6+IL-23 (STAT3) or IFN- γ (STAT1) or IL-2 (STAT5). The cells were subsequently harvested, and analyzed for the expression of the total and phosphorylated forms of STAT3, STAT1 and STAT5. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of two independent experiments. (B) ChIP analysis of Tc17 cells that were re-stimulated with Tc1-inducing cytokines for 24 h. The re-activated Tc17 cells were stimulated with IL-6+IL-23 or IL-2 for 30 min, and the protein-DNA interactions were crosslinked with formaldehyde and immunoprecipitated with anti-STAT3 or anti-STAT5. The bound DNA was purified and amplified by quantitative PCR with primers designed for the IL-17a promoter site. The results are presented relative to the input DNA. The data are representative of three independent experiments. (C) STAT3 and STAT1 phosphorylation levels in the re-stimulated cells were normalized to those in unstimulated cells, and the pSTAT3/pSTAT1 ratio was compared among cells that were crosslinked with anti-CD3 in the presence or absence of CTLA-4. The data are representative of three independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. *P < 0.05, unpaired t-test.



Figure 4.10: CTLA-4 delays downregulation of STAT3 dependent target genes

(A) Tc17 cells were harvested on day 3 after primary stimulation (considered 0 h before re-stimulation), re-stimulated (as described in Fig. 4.8), and harvested at the indicated time points. The harvested cells were lysed, RNA was extracted, and RT was used to synthesize cDNA. The expression levels of the indicated genes relative to the housekeeping gene HPRT are shown as the mean \pm SEM of duplicates from a single experiment that is representative of three experiments. (B, C) Tc17 cells were stimulated as in (A) and analyzed for the expression of (B) RORyt and (C) IL-23R by flow cytometry at the indicated time points. The data are representative of three independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.05, unpaired t-test.

To determine whether CTLA-4 enhanced STAT3 activity induces transcription of other STAT3 dependent target genes that helps to stabilize Tc17 differentiation, qPCR analysis was performed. The increased mRNA expression of the Tc17-supporting factors IL-17, RORc, IL-21 and IL-23R in the qPCR analysis (Fig. 4.10 A) correlated well with the relative increase in the amount of pSTAT3 in cells that were crosslinked with CTLA-4 antibodies (Fig. 4.9 C). In support of the

qPCR data, increased RORγt and IL-23R expression were also detected by flow cytometry in the cells that underwent CTLA-4 crosslinking (Fig. 4.10 B and C).

Collectively, these results indicate for the first time that CTLA-4 mediates an increase in the relative amount of pSTAT3 as compared to pSTAT1 and thus helps in stabilizing Tc17 differentiation. This effect is associated with enhanced RORc transcription and a reduced susceptibility for Tc17 lineage plasticity.

4.8: CTLA-4 deficient Tc17 cells efficiently controls tumor progression

Considering the above-reported induction of STAT3 activity by CTLA-4, it was hypothesized that CTLA-4-deficient Tc17 cells, which cannot efficiently upregulate STAT3 activity, strongly support tumor rejection in vivo. For this purpose, the capacity of adoptively transferred CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells were analyzed to control the progression of pre-established melanoma by B16 OVA₂₅₇₋₂₆₄-expressing melanoma cells in a mouse model. To differentiate adoptively transferred congenic OT.1 CD45.2 CD8⁺ T cells, recipient tumor-bearing mice were used on a Ly5.1 background. Tumor progression was measured for up to 6 days following adoptive transfer of Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.11 A). Tumor outgrowth was progressing dramatically in PBS-treated tumor-bearing mice. In mice receiving adoptively transferred Tc17 cells, tumor growth measurements clearly showed that CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells significantly restricted tumor progression, whereas CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ Tc17 cells were not able to control the tumor growth (d2 to d6, Fig. 4.11 B and C left panel). CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells indeed displayed a 2-fold higher efficiency in controlling tumor progression compared to CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells (Figure 4.11 C right panel). Interestingly, in addition to enhanced anti-tumor activity, the in vivo re-stimulated CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells displayed enhanced expression of Tc1-like characteristics; for example, a 4-fold higher frequency of IFN- γ /TNF- α double producers was observed in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells compared to CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.11 D). These kind of double producers are well known to control infection and tumor progression in mice and humans (120, 126-128). Collectively, these results show that CTLA-4 deficiency in vivo enhances the functional and transcriptional plasticity of Tc17 cells and thus profoundly augments their anti-tumor activity.



Figure 4.11: Response of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells in controlling melanoma.

(A) Schematic of the tumor experiment. Recipient Ly5.1 mice were s.c. injected with B16-OVA melanoma cells. Approximately 10 days later, when a visible tumor was present, $CTLA-4^{+/+}$ and $CTLA-4^{-/-}$ OT.1 $CD8^+$ T cells that had been stimulated under Tc17 conditions for 3 days were adoptively transferred into the recipient mice through intravenous (i.v.) injection, and tumor growth was measured for the next 6 days. (B) Pictorial representation of tumor size in the recipient mice on day 6 after adoptive transfer with PBS or $CTLA-4^{+/+}$ or $CTLA-4^{-/-}$ OT.1 Tc17 cells. (C) Tumor growth in the mice receiving PBS or $CTLA-4^{-/-}$

 $4^{+/+}$ or CTLA- $4^{-/-}$ OT.1 Tc17 cells was measured on a daily basis until day 6. Results represent \pm SEM of seven mice per group from three separate experiments Cumulative bar graphs of tumor volume in the recipient mice on day 6 are shown on the right. Results represent \pm SEM of seven mice per group from three independent experiments (D) Adoptively transferred CD45.2⁺ cells were surface stained ex vivo in the splenocytes of the tumor-bearing mice 6 days after the transfer of CTLA- $4^{+/+}$ or CTLA- $4^{-/-}$ OT.1 Tc17 cells and were analyzed for TNF- α , IL-17 and IFN- γ production by flow cytometry. The data are from one one representative experiment. The error bars denote \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, n.s.: not significant, Mann-Whitney U-test.

4.9: Blockade of CTLA-4 enhances cytotoxic activity of Tc17 cells

Recognizing the role of CTLA-4 in regulating the functional and transcriptional plasticity of Tc17 cells, it was then hypothesized that CTLA-4 may also regulate the cytotoxic potential of Tc17 cells. To determine the cytotoxic activity of CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells an *in vitro* cytotoxicity assay was performed. T cell depleted splenocytes stained with CFSE at a concentration of 0.25 μ M and 5 μ M were considered as CFSE^{low} and CFSE^{high} cells respectively. CFSE^{high} cells were loaded with OVA peptide and were considered as target cells. A mixture of equal amount of CFSE^{low} and CFSE^{high} cells were added to the pre-differentiated Tc17 or Tc1 cells (effector cells) in effector to target cell ratios of 1:1 and 3:1 (E/T ratio). 18 h after restimulation, about 20% increase in target cell specific lysis by CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells was observed, compared to CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.12 A). These results indicate that CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells.

Considering the previous reported observation that inactivation of STAT3 enhances the cytotoxicity of CD8⁺ T cells (129, 130), the role of STAT3 in regulating cytotoxic potential of Tc17 cells which get a CTLA-4 signal was evaluated next. For this purpose, the expression of a degranulation marker CD107a, which is well known to determine cytolytic activity of CD8⁺ T cells (131) was analysed in restimulated Tc17 cells. Flow cytometric analysis showed that the expression of CD107a was strongly diminished in CTLA-4-crosslinked Tc17 cells which were restimulated under Tc1 conditions (Fig. 4.12 B). Interestingly, upon STAT3 inactivation diminished expression of CD107a was significantly enhanced in CTLA-4-crosslinked Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.12 B). Collectively, these results indicate that CTLA-4 mediates an increase in the relative amount of pSTAT3 which helps to stabilize Tc17 differentiation and hamper cytotoxic activity of Tc17 cells.



Figure 4.12: CTLA-4 regulates the cytotoxic activity of Tc17 cells.

(A) In vitro cytotoxicity assay of primarily differentiated CTLA4^{+/+} and CTLA4^{-/-}Tc17 cells. Naive CTLA-4^{+/+} or CTLA-4^{-/-} CD8⁺ T cells were cultured under Tc17 conditions for 3 days. T cell depleted splenocytes were stained separately with different concentrations of CFSE (5 μ M and 0.25 μ M) and named accordingly as CFSE^{high} and CFSE^{low}. Only the CFSE^{high} cells were labeled with OVA peptide and were considered as target cells. CFSE^{low} and CFSE^{high} cells (target cells) were pooled together at 1:1 ratio and a mixture of these cells were added to the pre differentiated CD8⁺ cells (effector cells) at indicated effector to target cell ratio [E/T ratio]. After 18 h of restimulation, frequency of cells with different CFSE intensity was analyzed by flow cytometry. The specific lysis of the target cells is shown. Data are shown as mean \pm SEM, triplicates from a single experiment representative of two performed. (B) 3 day cultured Tc17 cells in the presence (S31-201) or absence (DMSO) of STAT3 inhibitor were re-stimulated as in Figure. 4.8 and analyzed for the expression of degranulation-associated surface molecule CD107a on CD8⁺ T cell. The data are from a single experiment that is representative of three independent experiments. The error bars denote \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05, n.s.: not significant, unpaired t-test.

5. Discussion

CTLA-4 has been recently reported to inhibit Tc1 (CTL) type $CD8^+$ T cell responses (88, 89). However as the role of CTLA-4 in regulating other $CD8^+$ T cell subsets is not completely understood, the present study was designed to identify the role of CTLA-4 in regulating IL-17 producing $CD8^+$ T cells, known as Tc17 cells. This study is the first to report that CTLA-4 enhances Tc17 differentiation by regulating the third signal for $CD8^+$ T cell activation, namely, cytokine receptor signaling, affecting STAT molecules. It was also found that, CTLA-4 stabilizes Tc17 differentiation and increases the resistance of Tc17 cells to plasticity by inhibiting development of Tc1-like functionality *in vivo*. Taken together, this study provides new evidence for the differential capacity of CTLA-4 to control CD8⁺ T cell immunity.

5.1 CTLA-4 delivers an intrinsic signal facilitating Tc17 differentiation

The initial point of investigation presented here, was the finding that surface expression of CTLA-4 on Tc17 cells was dramatically increased as in Tc1 cells (89). This finding suggested that CTLA-4 could play a central role in regulating Tc17 responses in a similar manner to Tc1 responses.

CTLA-4 has been shown to exert various cell-intrinsic as well as cell-extrinsic effects (56, 123, 132–134). The results of the work presented here demonstrate for the first time that CTLA-4 which is known to inhibit IFN- γ expression in CD8⁺ T cells also enhances IL-17 expression when stimulated in a Th17 cytokine milieu (118). The finding is supported by the data showing that the effect was detectable starting from day 2 (not on day 1), when CTLA-4 surface expression was detectable (Fig. 4.2 A, 4.3 C). IFN- γ was observed to be similarly expressed at a very low level in CTLA-4^{-/-} and CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells indicating that the diminished IL-17 expression in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells had no co-relation with IFN- γ expression. As the cells used for these experiments were strictly sorted on a naive phenotype to a purity of greater than 98 %, the effect of CTLA-4 on Tc17 differentiation is most likely not due to difference in activation status. Additionally, the CTLA-4^{-/-} mice not older than 7 weeks were used in these experiments as a source for CD8⁺ T cells. Others have shown that CD8⁺ T cells from CTLA-4^{-/-} mice at this age are in naive stage (135). CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells displayed reduced IL-17 production even with various Ag-concentrations indicating that the decreased IL-17 production of CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17

cells is independent of distinct Ag/TCR avidity (122). The distinct difference in IL-17 production was also consistent even in the absence of CD80 and CD86 binding to CTLA-4 (Fig. 4.3 A-C), indicating that the cell extrinsic effect of CTLA-4 on APCs which was demonstrated in Treg cells is inefficient in Tc17 cells (56, 136). Previously, it was shown by others that the IL-17 production in CD4⁺T cells is enhanced through blockade of CTLA-4-B7 interaction using specific monoclonal antibodies (137). If this enhancement of IL-17 production could be attributed to CD8⁺ Tc17 cells, enhanced frequencies of IL-17⁺ cells in CTLA-4^{-/-} CD8⁺ T cells would have been expected, but the opposite was the case. This enhanced IL-17 production by CD4⁺ T cells under CTLA-4 blockade might be explained by the experimental setting which may produce side effects of using whole aCTLA-4 abs leading to crosslinking instead of blockade. Other data indicated that the altered CD28 signals affect Th17 differentiation (138). However, the distinct difference in IL-17 expression was observed even in the absence of CD28 signaling in cells crosslinked only with anti-CD3 and anti-CTLA-4 (Fig. 4.3 C). Similar expression of the activation-induced surface molecules CD44, CD25 and CD69 in cells crosslinked with or without CTLA-4 antibodies made it unlikely that the effects are due to differences in activation. Thus, the data together with the literature demonstrate that after its initiation by T cell activation, in the presence of IL-17 inducing cytokines CTLA-4 mediates – at least mainly - a cell-intrinsic effect that enhances differentiation of the Tc17 program.

5.2 CTLA-4 restricts cytotoxic function of Tc17 cells

Tc17 cells are known to be phenotypically unstable (117, 139). In this study CTLA-4 was observed to play a central role in controlling Tc17 stability *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Fig. 4.8A and 4.11D). *In vivo*, CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells displayed a significant ability to control tumor progression (Fig. 4.11 B and C). Indeed, adoptively transferred CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells gave rise to an increased number of IFN- γ /TNF- α co-producers (Fig. 4.11 D), which correlates well with tumor rejection (140). However, it needs to be further investigated whether the IFN- γ /TNF- α producing cells are transitioned from former IL-17 producing cells and if this transition is enhanced in CTLA-4 deficient Tc17 cells. Previous studies have shown that IL-12 plays a crucial role in the conversion of Tc17 cells towards IFN- γ -producers and consequently improved their anti tumor effects *in vivo* (141). Thus, the conversion of IL-17 producing cells into IFN- γ /IL-17 and IFN- γ /TNF- α



Figure 5.1: Model demonstrating influence of CTLA-4 on Tc17 plasticity and development of cytotoxic activity.

Blockade of CTLA-4 trigger the functional plasticity and anti-tumor activity of Tc17 cells by converting them to Tc1 like cells secreting IFN- γ and cytotoxic molecule granzyme B.

producers (Fig. 4.11 D) could be explained by different susceptibilities to IL-12 (139, 142, 143). However, similar phosphorylation of IL-12 induced STAT4, which is known to enhance IFN- γ production, indicated that CTLA-4 does not alter IL-12 signaling. Along with enhanced IFN- γ /TNF- α production, absence of CTLA-4 signal also displayed a significantly enhanced expression of otherwise repressed T cell cytotoxicity marker CD107a, correlating well with enhanced cytotoxic activity against tumors (131). It is likely that this mechanism occurs in response to anti-CTLA-4 therapy (Ipilimumab) in melanoma patients (126, 127). These findings

are in line with previous reports using multiple strategies that enhance the plasticity of Tc17 cells in tumor-bearing subjects and develop Tc1-like cytokine patterns that results in stronger antitumor immunity due to increased cell persistence and cytotoxicity (116, 141). Efforts to inhibit Tc17 cell activity are likely to result in a valuable strategy for treating cancer (144); indeed, CTLA-4 blockade is well known to augment the anti-tumor activity of T cells in patients with advanced melanoma (145).

Unwanted IL-17 production by CTLA-4 signaling may be the major contributor to the pathological effects of Tc17 cells, not only in the tumor environment but also in autoimmunity (146–148).

5.3 CTLA-4 divergently regulates the hierarchical differentiation of Tc17 and Tc1 cells

Previous reports suggest that the Tc17 program might be induced by default in the absence of Tc1 promoting conditions, which is characterized by the lack of the expression of T-bet and Eomes (112). In this study, CTLA-4-competent Tc17 cells display reduced expression of Tc1related molecules and enhanced expression of Tc17-promoting molecules, such as IL-17 A/F, RORc, RORα, IRF-4, IL-21 and IL-23R. The rapid downregulation of mRNA levels of the Tc17 supporting factors RORc, IRF-4, IL-21 and IL-23R were observed starting from day 3 after stimulation (Fig.4.4 A), just when CTLA-4 appeared to be maximally expressed on the cell surface. Accordingly, Tc1 supporting factor Eomes appeared to be slightly elevated only in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells at later time points, implying that the Tc1 differentiation program is suppressed by CTLA-4 (88), thus giving space for the Tc17 default program (112). Reduced IL-21 production in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells shows the possibility that Eomes is not suppressed anymore (149), and thus, enhanced Eomes expression might downgrade the Tc17 master regulators transcription and Tc17 differentiation. However, this mechanism is unlikely, as CTLA-4 has no effect on T-bet and a combined suppression of T-bet and Eomes is necessary to induce Tc17 differentiation (112). Furthermore, mRNA expression of IL-23R was indeed enhanced by CTLA-4. Enhanced IL-23R could help in further enhancing the central role of CTLA-4 to sustainably enhance the properties of Tc17 cells (148, 150). SOCS3 has been reported to be mechanistically involved in the conversion of Tc17 cells (142), but was not significantly controlled by CTLA-4. The enhanced mRNA expression of Runx-1 in CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17 cells might further stabilize Tc17 differentiation by prolonging the transcription of RORc. However, as mRNA and protein expression of T-bet were found to be similar in CTLA-4^{+/+} and CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells (Fig. 4.4 A and B), regulation of Runx1 by T-bet in CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells is improbable (151). Intriguingly, CTLA-4-deficient Tc17 cells demonstrated strong similarities to IRF4-deficient CD4⁺ T cells, which displayed an intrinsic downregulation of IL-17, IL-23R and RORyt mRNA as well (107, 152). However, forced overexpression of IRF4 could not rescue the diminished IL-17 production in the CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells but surprisingly marginally reduced IL-17 expression in both the cell types. Thus, IRF4 is likely only one of the several players contributing to CTLA-4-mediated Tc17 differentiation (Fig. 4.4 C). In addition, recently, it has been shown that IRF4 is required for the development of effector CD8⁺ T cells and forced expression of IRF4 in IRF4^{-/-} CD8⁺ T cells enhanced expression of IFN- γ and TNF- α (121). As IRF4 induces so many aspects of CD8⁺ T cell differentiation, forced expression of IRF4 could just mimic a very strong differentiation signal which could overrun the Tc17 program. Ectopic overexpression of Tc17 master transcription factor RORyt was also not able to rescue the Tc17 phenotype on its own. Thus, the effects of CTLA-4 on single downstream transcription factor at least of IRF4 and RORyt cannot explain CTLA-4-enhanced degree of Tc17 differentiation.

5.4 CTLA-4-mediated effects on STATs stabilize Tc17 differentiation

Previous reports have shown differential regulation of IL-17 through STAT3 and STAT5 in CD4⁺ T cells (81). The defective RORc, IL-21 and IL-17 expression by CTLA-4-deficient CD8⁺ T cells are in accordance with the phenotype of STAT3-deficient T cells (105, 153, 154), indicating that the effect of CTLA-4 is likely by inhibiting a signaling knot upstream of ROR γ t, IL-23R, IL-17, and other molecules. The significantly enhanced phosphorylation of STAT3 in cells crosslinked with CTLA-4 antibodies illustrated that CTLA-4 signaling in CD8⁺ T cells specifically enhances the expression of IL-17 and Tc17-related molecules in a STAT3-dependent manner. Accordingly, inactivation of STAT3 reversed the stimulatory effect of CTLA-4 on Tc17 differentiation by downregulating IL-17, ROR γ t and IL-23R. Additionally, identification of increased STAT3 binding to the IL-17 promoter compared to the IL-17 transcription repressor STAT5 in CTLA-4 competent Tc17 cells further supports the role of STAT3 in CTLA-4 mediated Tc17 differentiation (Fig. 4.6 B).

The CTLA-4-crosslinked cells re-stimulated under Tc1 environment exhibited prolonged expression of the Tc17 hallmarks and diminished upregulation of the Tc1 markers, implicating that CTLA-4 initiates Tc17 differentiation and inhibits Tc1-like factors. According to the data, this mechanism involves regulation of both both STAT1 and STAT3, whereas STAT5 is only indirectly involved. Enhanced IL-17 expression in re-stimulated Tc17 cells crosslinked with CTLA-4 made it tempting to speculate that CTLA-4 mediated prolonged Tc17 differentiation is due to stronger STAT3 activation. However, the identical phosphorylation of STAT3 mystified its importance in enhancing IL-17 expression by CTLA-4 competent Tc17 cells re-stimulated under Tc1 environment. Although STAT3 and STAT5 remained similarly activated independent of CTLA-4 signal, the ChIP assay revealed that CTLA-4 competent cells have more STAT3 binding to IL-17 promoter than STAT5, illustrating that enhanced IL-17 expression in CTLA-4 competent cells is because of the enhanced relative amount of activated STAT3 binding to the IL-17 promoter (Fig. 4.9 B). Previous studies have shown that cytoplasmic domain of CTLA-4 apparently binds to STAT5 (155). This encouraged the concept that CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells might have enhanced translocation of STAT5 into the nucleus which competes with STAT3 to bind to the IL-17 promoter. However, this could be appropriate only in the case of CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells but not by CTLA-4 blockade, as mutation of tyrosine residue in the CTLA-4 cytoplasmic tail did not abrogate its interaction with STAT5 (155).

The Tc17 program might be induced by default in CTLA-4 competent Tc17 cells by inhibiting of T-bet and Eomes transcription factors, which enhance Tc1 program (112). However, this is unlikely, as absence of both T-bet and Eomes would have been an obligatory prerequisite, but CTLA-4 only down-regulates Eomes (Fig. 4.8 B and C). Nevertheless, CD4⁺ T cells deficient in STAT1 have been shown to strongly upregulate IL-17 production independent of T-bet and Eomes manipulation (80, 156). This finding suggests that the CTLA-4-mediated downregulation of STAT1 is likely an intrinsic inducer of IL-17 expression. Indeed, individuals with inactivating mutations of STAT1 have severely impaired capacity (often lethal in children) to mount immune responses against the intracellular pathogens like mycobacteria and viruses (157). Additionally STAT1 has been shown to enhance Eomes expression which is needed for granzyme B upregulation and cytotoxicity (158, 159). Thus, CTLA-4-mediated-inhibition of STAT1 activity undermines the cytotoxic capacity of Tc17 cells.

STAT3 has been shown in previous reports to stabilize Tc17 phenotype (99). In this study, regardless of whether CTLA-4-induced Tc17 cells are re-stimulated under Tc1 conditions, STAT3 binds to the IL-17 promoter relatively more than STAT5 (Fig. 4.9 B). However, similar levels of STAT3 and STAT5 phosphorylation were detected in Tc17 cells re-stimulated under



Figure 5.2: Model demonstrating the relationship between CTLA-4 and STATs.

Cell intrinsic signals provided by CTLA-4 inhibits activation of STAT1 and enhances the relative activity of STAT3, thereby augmenting the binding of STAT3 to the IL-17 promoter in competition with STAT5 and thus enhancing IL-17 expression. Whereas, absence of CTLA-4 signaling enhances STAT1 activation thus decreasing the relative activity of STAT3, which is associated with enhanced binding of STAT5 to the IL-17 promoter than that of STAT3 causing inhibition of IL-17 expression.

Tc1 environment. The initial discrepancy is explained by the fact that STAT molecules regulate each other. STAT3 activation is enhanced in STAT1-null cells, and conversely, STAT1 activation is enhanced in STAT3-null cells (79, 160–163). Although, no difference in STAT3 phosphorylation was observed during re-stimulation in a Tc1 environment, STAT1 phosphorylation was significantly downregulated by CTLA-4 in these studies. Even though the

AP-MS experiments using ¹⁸O-labelling revealed no direct association of CTLA-4 with STAT1, a close interaction could be possible, as upon T cell activation CTLA-4, IFNGR and STAT1 are expressed in a polarized manner in the immunological synapse (164). Thus, CTLA-4 could negatively regulate the IFN induced STAT1 phosphorylation by phosphatases such as SHP2 recruited to its cytoplasmic tail (165, 166). Additionally, CTLA-4 bound SHP2 may also negatively regulate phosphorylation of IFNGR bound tyrosine kinase Jak2 which is essential for activation of STAT1 (167). As STAT3 and STAT1 have antagonistic functions the ratio of pSTAT3/pSTAT1 determines the Tc17 cell phenotype (80). Therefore, the higher pSTAT3/pSTAT1 ratio in the CTLA-4-crosslinked Tc17 cells, which were re-stimulated in a Tc1 environment, explains the CTLA-4-mediated stability of Tc17 differentiation. The increased mRNA expression of the STAT3 target molecules IL-17, IL-23R, IL-21 and RORc in these cells further strengthens the role of the relative amount of pSTAT3 in stabilizing Tc17 differentiation. STATs can also have indirect effects on each other; for instance, STATs regulate SOCS3, which in turn impedes Tc17 cell differentiation (168). However, SOCS3 mRNA expression was not distinctly regulated in the absence of CTLA-4 signals. The effect of the CTLA-4-STAT3 axis may also be mediated by RORyt expression, but RORyt overexpression on its own did not reverse the suppressed IL-17 production (118).

5.5 Conclusion

In summary, a CTLA-4-mediated cell-intrinsic effect enhances Tc17 cell differentiation and is associated with enhanced STAT3 activity. Consequently, the absence of CTLA-4 signal enhances the susceptibility of Tc17 lineage plasticity and the ability of Tc17 cells to convert to Tc1-like cells. Mechanistically, CTLA-4 maintains higher activity of STAT3 than those of STAT1 and STAT5, which are known to inhibit the generation of the Tc17 subset. The data further indicate that blockade of CTLA-4 signaling by Ipilimumab may enhance the plasticity of Tc17 cells, which are frequently observed in the tumor microenvironment, thus converting them to Tc1-like cells with increased cytotoxicity and survival. The use of Ipilimumab has been shown to improve overall survival rates in melanoma patients while improving T cell anti-tumor responses and this was associated with increased production of polyfunctional cytokines such as IFN- γ and TNF- α . Thus, blockade of CTLA-4 would have benefits not only in initiating the differentiation of cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cell responses but also in mobilizing the cytotoxic activity of pre-existing tumor-specific Tc17 cells.

In addition to the reported regulation of Tc17 plasticity by STATs and its impact on tumor biology, these results also show that the surface molecule CTLA-4 regulates the third signal for T cell differentiation, namely, cytokine receptor signaling, which is an important feature in the decision-making process that determines the type of T cell differentiation. Although the main focus here was on Tc17 cells, this relationship between CTLA-4 and STAT1 or STAT3 is likely to impact other STAT1- or STAT3-producing lineages, such as Tc1 cells, T-helper subpopulations and Treg cells. Likely, this also influences various immune settings, making this pathway acutely relevant in the context of immune checkpoint therapy and cytokine-based drug design.

M.Sc., Aditya Arra Titel: CTLA-4 induced signal transduction in regulating differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells

6. Summary

IL-17 producing CD8⁺ T cells (Tc17 cells) are known to display reduced cytotoxic activity. However, Tc17 cells have been shown to provide immunity against tumors in mice by easily converting into Tc1-like cells in a pro-inflammatory environment, retaining their Tc17 characteristics, such as cell longevity. The inhibitory surface-molecule CTLA-4 plays a critical role in the regulation of T cell immune responses. As the blockade of CTLA-4 on Tc1 cells has been shown to enhance T cell cytotoxicity, there is a great interest in identifying novel mechanisms of action of CTLA-4 in regulating Tc17 cells to evoke effective cytotoxic anti-tumor responses. Using *in vitro* and *in vivo* models the molecular pathways underlying the CTLA-4mediated differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells were investigated in the present work. In *vitro* studies using CD8⁺ T cells lacking CTLA-4 signal displayed an intrinsic limitation to produce IL-17, indicating that CTLA-4 specifically promotes differentiation of Tc17 cells. Even though, Tc17 cells lacking CTLA-4 signaling have limited expression of IL-17 inducing transcription factor RORyt, a forced overexpression of RORyt did not rescue IL-17 expression in these cells. Interestingly, further studies demonstrated that Tc17 cells lacking CTLA-4 signaling have limited activation of STAT3 leading to compromised production of its target gene products such as IL-17, IL-21, IL-23R and RORyt. Upon re-stimulation with the Tc1 inducing cytokine IL-12, these cells displayed faster downregulation of Tc17 hallmarks and acquire Tc1 characteristics such as IFN- γ and TNF- α co-expression which are known to correlate with tumor control. The quality of CTLA-4-induced Tc17 cells was tested in vivo, utilizing OVA-expressing B16 melanoma cells. Upon adoptive transfer, unlike CTLA-4^{+/+} the CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17 cells were highly efficient in the antigen-specific rejection of established OVA-expressing B16 melanoma in vivo. Ex vivo analysis and restimulation experiments under Tc1 conditions demonstrated a highquality Tc17 differentiation program by CTLA-4 displaying delayed downregulation of Tc17related molecules such as IL-17 and RORyt. Mechanistically, in primary and re-stimulated Tc17 cells, STAT3 binding to the IL-17 promoter was strongly augmented by CTLA-4. This was associated with less binding of STAT5 and reduced relative activation of STAT1 which is known to block STAT3 activity. Consistent with these findings, inhibition of CTLA-4-induced STAT3 activity reversed enhancement of signature Tc17 gene products, rendering Tc17 cells susceptible to conversion to Tc1-like cells with enhanced cytotoxic potential. Thus, CTLA-4 critically shapes the characteristics of Tc17 cells by directly and indirectly regulating the relative activity of different STATs, namely STAT3, STAT5 and STAT1. This provides a better understanding of the mode of action of CTLA-4 blockade immune therapy on tumor promoting Tc17 cells found in the tumor microenvironment and thus provide new perspectives to enhance cytotoxicity of antitumor responses.

M.Sc., Aditya Arra Titel: CTLA-4 induced signal transduction in regulating differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells

7. Zusammenfassung

Es konnte gezeigt werden, dass IL-17 produzierende CD8⁺ T-Zellen (Tc17-Zellen), eine reduzierte zytotoxische Aktivität aufweisen. Außerdem ist bekannt, dass murine Tc17-Zellen in einem proinflammatorischen Milieu spontan in Tc1-ähnliche Zellen differenzieren, die die Immunität gegen Tumore vermitteln, dabei aber ihre Eigenschaften als Tc17-Zellen, wie Langlebigkeit, behalten. Das inhibitorische Oberflächenmolekül CTLA-4 spielt eine wichtige Rolle bei der Regulation der Immunantwort von T-Zellen. Die Blockade von CTLA-4 auf Tc1-Zellen führt zu einer verstärkten Zytotoxizität der T-Zellen. Um eine effektive zytotoxische Immunantwort auf Tumoren hervorzurufen, besteht daher ein großes Interesse an der Identifizierung von neuen Wirkungsmechanismen von CTLA-4 bei der Regulation von Tc17-Zellen.

Durch die Verwendung von *in vitro* und *in vivo* Modellen wurden in der vorliegenden Arbeit die molekularen Signalwege der CTLA-4 vermittelte Differenzierung und Plastizität von Tc17-Zellen untersucht. Durch *in vitro* Untersuchungen von CD8⁺ T-Zellen, die keineCTLA-4 Signale haben, konnte eine intrinsische vermittelte Reduktion der Bildung von IL-17 gezeigt werden, was für eine CTLA-4 spezifische Differenzierungen von Tc17-Zellen spricht. Obwohl diese Tc17-Zellen eine verringerte Expression des an der IL-17 Produktion beteiligten Transkriptionsfaktors RORγt zeigten, führte eine Überexpression von RORγt in diesen Zellen nicht zu einer verstärkten Bildung von IL-17. Interessanterweise beobachteten wir bei weiteren Untersuchungen, dass in Tc17-Zellen ohne CTLA-4 Signal auch die Aktivierung von STAT3 reduziert war, was zu einer verringerten Transkription von STAT3 vermittelten Genprodukten wie IL-17, IL-21, IL-23R und RORγt führte. Durch eine Restimulation mit dem Tc1 induzierenden Zytokin IL-12 zeigten diese Zellen außerdem eine schnellere Herunterregulierung von Tc17-Zellmarkern sowie gleichzeitig eine Zunahme von Tc1-Zellmarkern, wie der Koexpression von IFN-γ und TNF-α, die mit der Anti-Tumor-Kontrolle korrelieren.

Die Qualität der CTLA-4 induzierten Tc17-Zellen wurde *in vivo* mit Hilfe von OVA-bildenden B16 Melanomzellen getestet. Durch adoptiven Zelltransfer transferierte CTLA-4^{-/-} Tc17-Zellen waren dabei sehr effizient bei der antigen-spezifischen Abstoßung von OVA-bildenden B16 Melanomzellen *in vivo*, im Gegensatz zu CTLA-4^{+/+} Tc17-Zellen. *Ex vivo* Analysen und Restimulationsexperimente unter Tc1-Bedingungen demonstrierten ein umfangreiches durch CTLA-4 gekennzeichnetes Tc17 Differenzierungsprogramm mit einer verzögerten Herunterregulierung von Tc17 assoziierten Molekülen wie IL-17 und RORyt. In primären und restimulierten Tc17-Zellen war die STAT3 Bindung an den IL-17 Promotor durch CTLA-4 verstärkt. Gleichzeitig waren die Bindung von STAT5 und die relative Aktivierung von STAT1, einem bekannten Inhibitor der STAT3-Aktivität, reduziert. Im Einklang mit diesen Ergebnissen führte die Inhibition der CTLA-4 induzierten STAT3 Aktivität zu einer verminderten Bildung von Tc17 Genprodukten, wodurch Tc17-Zellen empfänglich für die Umwandlung in Tc1-ähnliche Zellen mit erhöhtem zytotoxischem Potential werden. CTLA-4 beeinflusst die Eigenschaften von Tc17-Zellen durch direkte und indirekte Regulation der relativen Aktivität verschiedener STAT-Moleküle, wie STAT3, STAT5 und STAT1.

Diese Ergebnisse führen zu einem besseren Verständnis über die Wirkungsweise einer CTLA-4 blockierenden Immuntherapie auf Tc17-Zellen im Tumormikromilieu und bieten neue Perspektiven zur Steigerung von Anti-Tumor-Antworten.
8. References

- 1. Medzhitov, R., and C. Janeway, JR. 2000. Innate immunity. *The New England journal of medicine*. 343(5): 338–344.
- Janeway, C. A. 2001. Immunobiology 5: The immune system in health and disease / Charles A. Janeway ... [et al.], 5th ed. Garland; Edinburgh Churchill Livingstone, New York.
- 3. Mogensen, T. H. 2009. Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clinical microbiology reviews*. 22(2): 240-73.
- 4. Iwasaki, A., and R. Medzhitov. 2004. Toll-like receptor control of the adaptive immune responses. *Nature immunology*. 5(10): 987–995.
- 5. Turvey, S. E., and D. H. Broide. 2010. Innate immunity. *The Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 125(2 Suppl 2): S24-32.
- 6. Dunkelberger, J. R., and W.-C. Song. 2010. Complement and its role in innate and adaptive immune responses. *Cell research*. 20(1): 34–50.
- Warrington, R., W. Watson, H. L. Kim, and F. R. Antonetti. 2011. An introduction to immunology and immunopathology. *Allergy, asthma, and clinical immunology official journal of the Canadian Society of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 7 Suppl 1: S1.
- 8. Alberts, B. 2002. Molecular biology of the cell, 4th ed. Garland Science, New York.
- 9. Chien, Y.-h., C. Meyer, and M. Bonneville. 2014. gammadelta T cells: first line of defense and beyond. *Annual review of immunology*. 32: 121–155.
- 10. Holtmeier, W., and D. Kabelitz. 2005. gammadelta T cells link innate and adaptive immune responses. *Chemical immunology and allergy*. 86: 151–183.
- 11. Baniyash, M. 2004. TCR zeta-chain downregulation: curtailing an excessive inflammatory immune response. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 4(9): 675–687.
- 12. Hewitt, E. W. 2003. The MHC class I antigen presentation pathway: Strategies for viral immune evasion. *Immunology*. 110(2): 163–169.
- Neefjes, J., M. L. M. Jongsma, P. Paul, and O. Bakke. 2011. Towards a systems understanding of MHC class I and MHC class II antigen presentation. *Nature reviews*. *Immunology*. 11(12): 823–836.
- 14. Vyas, J. M., A. G. van der Veen, and H. L. Ploegh. 2008. The known unknowns of antigen processing and presentation. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 8(8): 607–618.

- 15. Leone, P., E.-C. Shin, F. Perosa, A. Vacca, F. Dammacco, and V. Racanelli. 2013. MHC class I antigen processing and presenting machinery: organization, function, and defects in tumor cells. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 105(16): 1172–1187.
- 16. Butz, E. A., and M. J. Bevan. 1998. Massive expansion of antigen-specific CD8+ T cells during an acute virus infection. *Immunity*. 8(2): 167–175.
- Pamer, E. G. 2004. Immune responses to Listeria monocytogenes. *Nature reviews*. *Immunology*. 4(10): 812–823.
- Böhm, W., S. Thoma, F. Leithäuser, P. Möller, R. Schirmbeck, and J. Reimann. 1998. T cellmediated, IFN-γ-facilitated rejection of murine B16 melanomas. *Journal of Immunology*. 161(2): 897–908.
- 19. Brownlie, R. J., and R. Zamoyska. 2013. T cell receptor signalling networks: branched, diversified and bounded. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 13(4): 257–269.
- 20. Brownlie, R., and R. Zamoyska. 2009. LAT polices T cell activation. *Immunity*. 31(2): 174–176.
- 21. Wange, R. L., and L. E. Samelson. 1996. Complex complexes: signaling at the TCR. *Immunity*. 5(3): 197–205.
- 22. Valk, E., C. E. Rudd, and H. Schneider. 2008. CTLA-4 trafficking and surface expression. *Trends in immunology*. 29(6): 272–279.
- 23. Bachmann, M. F., P. Waterhouse, D. E. Speiser, K. McKall-Faienza, T. W. Mak, and P. S. Ohashi. 1998. Normal responsiveness of CTLA-4-deficient anti-viral cytotoxic T cells. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 160(1): 95–100.
- 24. Carreno, B. M., and M. Collins. 2002. The B7 family of ligands and its receptors: new pathways for costimulation and inhibition of immune responses. *Annual review of immunology*. 20: 29–53.
- 25. Alegre, M. L., K. A. Frauwirth, and C. B. Thompson. 2001. T-cell regulation by CD28 and CTLA-4. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 1(3): 220–228.
- 26. Viola, A., and A. Lanzavecchia. 1996. T Cell Activation Determined by T Cell Receptor Number and Tunable Thresholds. *Science*. 273(5271): 104–106.
- 27. Acuto, O., and F. Michel. 2003. CD28-mediated co-stimulation: a quantitative support for TCR signalling. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 3(12): 939–951.

- 28. Shahinian, A., K. Pfeffer, K. Lee, T. Kundig, K. Kishihara, A. Wakeham, K. Kawai, P. Ohashi, C. Thompson, and T. Mak. 1993. Differential T cell costimulatory requirements in CD28-deficient mice. *Science*. 261(5121): 609–612.
- Green, J. M., P. J. Noel, A. I. Sperling, T. L. Walunas, G. S. Gray, J. A. Bluestone, and C. B. Thompson. 1994. Absence of B7-dependent responses in CD28-deficient mice. *Immunity*. 1(6): 501–508.
- 30. August, A., and B. Dupont. 1994. CD28 of T lymphocytes associates with phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. *International Immunology*. 6(5): 769–774.
- 31. Costello, P. S., M. Gallagher, and D. A. Cantrell. 2002. Sustained and dynamic inositol lipid metabolism inside and outside the immunological synapse. *Nature immunology*. 3(11): 1082– 1089.
- 32. Parry, R. V., K. Reif, G. Smith, D. M. Sansom, B. A. Hemmings, and S. G. Ward. 1997. Ligation of the T cell co-stimulatory receptor CD28 activates the serine-threonine protein kinase protein kinase B. *European journal of immunology*. 27(10): 2495–2501.
- 33. Datta, S. R., H. Dudek, T. Xu, S. Masters, F. Haian, Y. Gotoh, and M. E. Greenberg. 1997. Akt phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cell- intrinsic death machinery. *Cell*. 91(2): 231–241.
- 34. Schneider, H., Y. C. Cai, K. V. Prasad, S. E. Shoelson, and C. E. Rudd. 1995. T cell antigen CD28 binds to the GRB-2/SOS complex, regulators of p21ras. *European journal of immunology*. 25(4): 1044–1050.
- 35. Brunet, J. F., F. Denizot, M. F. Luciani, M. Roux-Dosseto, M. Suzan, M. G. Mattei, and P. Golstein. 1987. A new member of the immunoglobulin superfamily--CTLA-4. *Nature*. 328(6127): 267–270.
- 36. Linsley, P. S. 1991. CTLA-4 is a second receptor for the B cell activation antigen B7. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. 174(3): 561–569.
- 37. Linsley, P. S., J. L. Greene, W. Brady, J. Bajorath, J. A. Ledbetter, and R. Peach. 1994.
 Human B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) bind with similar avidities but distinct kinetics to CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors. *Immunity*. 1(9): 793–801.
- 38. Collins, A. V., D. W. Brodie, R. J. Gilbert, A. Iaboni, R. Manso-Sancho, B. Walse, D. I. Stuart, P. van der Merwe, and S. J. Davis. 2002. The Interaction Properties of Costimulatory Molecules Revisited. *Immunity*. 17(2): 201–210.

- 39. Alegre, M. L., P. J. Noel, B. J. Eisfelder, E. Chuang, M. R. Clark, S. L. Reiner, and C. B. Thompson. 1996. Regulation of surface and intracellular expression of CTLA4 on mouse T cells. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 157(11): 4762–4770.
- 40. Linsley, P. S. 1992. Coexpression and functional cooperation of CTLA-4 and CD28 on activated T lymphocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. 176(6): 1595–1604.
- 41. Rudd, C. E., A. Taylor, and H. Schneider. 2009. CD28 and CTLA-4 coreceptor expression and signal transduction. *Immunological reviews*. 229(1): 12–26.
- 42. Schneider, H., and C. E. Rudd. 2014. Diverse mechanisms regulate the surface expression of immunotherapeutic target ctla-4. *Frontiers in immunology*. 5: 619.
- 43. Bradshaw, J. D., P. Lu, G. Leytze, J. Rodgers, G. L. Schieven, K. L. Bennett, P. S. Linsley, and S. E. Kurtz. 1997. Interaction of the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 (CD152) with a clathrin-associated protein is negatively regulated by tyrosine phosphorylation. *Biochemistry*. 36(50): 15975–15982.
- 44. Shiratori, T., S. Miyatake, H. Ohno, C. Nakaseko, K. Isono, J. S. Bonifacino, and T. Saito. 1997. Tyrosine phosphorylation controls internalization of CTLA-4 by regulating its interaction with clathrin-associated adaptor complex AP-2. *Immunity*. 6(5): 583–589.
- 45. Tivol, E. A., F. Borriello, A. Schweitzer, W. P. Lynch, J. A. Bluestone, and A. H. Sharpe. 1995. Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. *Immunity*. 3(5): 541–547.
- 46. Waterhouse, P., J. M. Penninger, E. Timms, A. Wakeham, A. Shahinian, K. P. Lee, C. B. Thompson, H. Griesser, and T. W. Mak. 1995. Lymphoproliferative Disorders with Early Lethality in Mice Deficient in Ctla-4. *Science*. 270(5238): 985–988.
- 47. Carreno, B. M., F. Bennett, T. A. Chau, V. Ling, D. Luxenberg, J. Jussif, M. L. Baroja, and J. Madrenas. 2000. CTLA-4 (CD152) can inhibit T cell activation by two different mechanisms depending on its level of cell surface expression. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 165(3): 1352–1356.
- 48. Walunas, T. L., D. J. Lenschow, C. Y. Bakker, P. S. Linsley, G. J. Freeman, J. M. Green, C. B. Thompson, and J. A. Bluestone. 1994. CTLA-4 can function as a negative regulator of T cell activation. *Immunity*. 1(5): 405–413.
- Masteller, E. L., E. Chuang, A. C. Mullen, S. L. Reiner, and C. B. Thompson. 2000. Structural analysis of CTLA-4 function in vivo. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.* 1950). 164(10): 5319–5327.

- 50. Read, S., V. Malmstrom, and F. Powrie. 2000. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 plays an essential role in the function of CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory cells that control intestinal inflammation. *The Journal of experimental medicine*. 192(2): 295–302.
- 51. Tang, Q., E. K. Boden, K. J. Henriksen, H. Bour-Jordan, M. Bi, and J. A. Bluestone. 2004. Distinct roles of CTLA-4 and TGF-beta in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function. *European journal of immunology*. 34(11): 2996–3005.
- 52. Kingsley, C. I., M. Karim, A. R. Bushell, and K. J. Wood. 2002. CD25+CD4+ regulatory T cells prevent graft rejection: CTLA-4- and IL-10-dependent immunoregulation of alloresponses. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 168(3): 1080–1086.
- 53. Schmidt, E. M., C. J. Wang, G. A. Ryan, L. E. Clough, O. S. Qureshi, M. Goodall, A. K. Abbas, A. H. Sharpe, D. M. Sansom, and L. S. K. Walker. 2009. Ctla-4 controls regulatory T cell peripheral homeostasis and is required for suppression of pancreatic islet autoimmunity. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 182(1): 274–282.
- 54. Kolar, P., K. Knieke, J. K. E. Hegel, D. Quandt, G.-R. Burmester, H. Hoff, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2009. CTLA-4 (CD152) controls homeostasis and suppressive capacity of regulatory T cells in mice. *Arthritis and rheumatism*. 60(1): 123–132.
- 55. Wing, K., Y. Onishi, P. Prieto-Martin, T. Yamaguchi, M. Miyara, Z. Fehervari, T. Nomura, and S. Sakaguchi. 2008. CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. *Science* (*New York, N.Y.*). 322(5899): 271–275.
- 56. Qureshi, O. S., Y. Zheng, K. Nakamura, K. Attridge, C. Manzotti, E. M. Schmidt, J. Baker, L. E. Jeffery, S. Kaur, Z. Briggs, T. Z. Hou, C. E. Futter, G. Anderson, L. S. Walker, and D. M. Sansom. 2011. Trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86: A molecular basis for the cell-extrinsic function of CTLA-4. *Science*. 332(6029): 600–603.
- 57. Chikuma, S., A. K. Abbas, and J. A. Bluestone. 2005. B7-independent inhibition of T cells by CTLA-4. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 175(1): 177–181.
- 58. Krummel, M. F., and J. P. Allison. 1995. CD28 and CTLA-4 have opposing effects on the response of T cells to stimulation. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. 182(2): 459–465.
- 59. Marengere, L. E. M., P. Waterhouse, G. S. Duncan, H.-W. Mittrucker, G.-S. Feng, and T. W. Mak. 1996. Regulation of T Cell Receptor Signaling by Tyrosine Phosphatase SYP Association with CTLA-4. *Science*. 272(5265): 1170–1173.
- 60. McCoy, K. D., and G. Le Gros. 1999. The role of CTLA-4 in the regulation of T cell immune responses. *Immunology and cell biology*. 77(1): 1–10.

- 61. Baroja, M. L., D. Luxenberg, T. Chau, V. Ling, C. A. Strathdee, B. M. Carreno, and J. Madrenas. 2000. The inhibitory function of CTLA-4 does not require its tyrosine phosphorylation. *Journal of Immunology*. 164(1): 49–55.
- 62. Teft, W. A., M. G. Kirchhof, and J. Madrenas. 2006. A molecular perspective of CTLA-4 function. *Annual review of immunology*. 24: 65–97.
- 63. Schneider, H., K. V. Prasad, S. E. Shoelson, and C. E. Rudd. 1995. CTLA-4 binding to the lipid kinase phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in T cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. 181(1): 351–355.
- 64. Baroja, M. L., L. Vijayakrishnan, E. Bettelli, P. J. Darlington, T. A. Chau, V. Ling, M. Collins, B. M. Carreno, J. Madrenas, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2002. Inhibition of CTLA-4 function by the regulatory subunit of serine/threonine phosphatase 2A. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 168(10): 5070–5078.
- 65. Chuang, E., T. S. Fisher, R. W. Morgan, M. D. Robbins, J. M. Duerr, M. G. Vander Heiden, J. P. Gardner, J. E. Hambor, M. J. Neveu, and C. B. Thompson. 2000. The CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors associate with the serine/threonine phosphatase PP2A. *Immunity*. 13(3): 313–322.
- 66. Teft, W. A., T. A. Chau, and J. Madrenas. 2009. Structure-Function analysis of the CTLA-4 interaction with PP2A. *BMC immunology*. 10: 23.
- 67. Zhang, J.-M., and J. An. 2007. Cytokines, inflammation, and pain. *International anesthesiology clinics*. 45(2): 27–37.
- 68. Delgoffe, G. M., and D. A. A. Vignali. 2013. STAT heterodimers in immunity: A mixed message or a unique signal? *JAK-STAT*. 2(1): e23060.
- 69. Zhong, Z., Z. Wen, and J. Darnell. 1994. Stat3: A STAT family member activated by tyrosine phosphorylation in response to epidermal growth factor and interleukin-6. *Science*. 264(5155): 95–98.
- Harris, T. J., J. F. Grosso, H.-R. Yen, H. Xin, M. Kortylewski, E. Albesiano, E. L. Hipkiss, D. Getnet, M. V. Goldberg, C. H. Maris, F. Housseau, H. Yu, D. M. Pardoll, and C. G. Drake. 2007. Cutting Edge: An In Vivo Requirement for STAT3 Signaling in TH17 Development and TH17-Dependent Autoimmunity. *The Journal of Immunology*. 179(7): 4313–4317.
- 71. Jacobson, N. G., S. J. Szabo, R. M. Weber-Nordt, Z. Zhong, R. D. Schreiber, J. E. Darnell, JR, and K. M. Murphy. 1995. Interleukin 12 signaling in T helper type 1 (Th1) cells involves tyrosine phosphorylation of signal transducer and activator of transcription (Stat)3 and Stat4. *The Journal of experimental medicine*. 181(5): 1755–1762.

- 72. Burchill, M. A., J. Yang, C. Vogtenhuber, B. R. Blazar, and M. A. Farrar. 2006. IL-2 Receptor -Dependent STAT5 Activation Is Required for the Development of Foxp3+ Regulatory T Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*. 178(1): 280–290.
- 73. Hou, J., U. Schindler, W. Henzel, T. Ho, M. Brasseur, and S. McKnight. 1994. An interleukin-4-induced transcription factor: IL-4 Stat. *Science*. 265(5179): 1701–1706.
- 74. Goenka, S., and M. H. Kaplan. 2011. Transcriptional regulation by STAT6. *Immunologic research*. 50(1): 87–96.
- 75. Delgoffe, G. M., P. J. Murray, and D. A. A. Vignali. 2011. Interpreting mixed signals: the cell's cytokine conundrum. *Current opinion in immunology*. 23(5): 632–638.
- 76. Kaplan, M. H., Y. L. Sun, T. Hoey, and M. J. Grusby. 1996. Impaired IL-12 responses and enhanced development of Th2 cells in Stat4-deficient mice. *Nature*. 382(6587): 174–177.
- 77. Thierfelder, W. E., J. M. van Deursen, K. Yamamoto, R. A. Tripp, S. R. Sarawar, R. T. Carson, M. Y. Sangster, D. A. Vignali, P. C. Doherty, G. C. Grosveld, and J. N. Ihle. 1996. Requirement for Stat4 in interleukin-12-mediated responses of natural killer and T cells. *Nature*. 382(6587): 171–174.
- 78. Bacon, C. M., E. F. 3. Petricoin, J. R. Ortaldo, R. C. Rees, A. C. Larner, J. A. Johnston, and J. J. O'Shea. 1995. Interleukin 12 induces tyrosine phosphorylation and activation of STAT4 in human lymphocytes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 92(16): 7307–7311.
- 79. Dimberg, L. Y., A. Dimberg, K. Ivarsson, M. Fryknäs, L. Rickardson, G. Tobin, S. Ekman, R. Larsson, U. Gullberg, K. Nilsson, F. Öberg, and H. J. Wiklund. 2012. Stat1 activation attenuates IL-6 induced Stat3 activity but does not alter apoptosis sensitivity in multiple myeloma. *BMC cancer*. 12: 318.
- 80. Peters, A., K. D. Fowler, F. Chalmin, D. Merkler, V. K. Kuchroo, and C. Pot. 2015. IL-27 Induces Th17 Differentiation in the Absence of STAT1 Signaling. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. 1950*). 195(9): 4144–4153.
- 81. Yang, X.-P., K. Ghoreschi, S. M. Steward-Tharp, J. Rodriguez-Canales, J. Zhu, J. R. Grainger, K. Hirahara, H.-W. Sun, L. Wei, G. Vahedi, Y. Kanno, J. J. O'shea, and A. Laurence. 2011. Opposing regulation of the locus encoding IL-17 through direct, reciprocal actions of STAT3 and STAT5. *Nature immunology*. 12(3): 247–254.

- 82. Laurence, A., C. M. Tato, T. S. Davidson, Y. Kanno, Z. Chen, Z. Yao, R. B. Blank, F. Meylan, R. Siegel, L. Hennighausen, E. M. Shevach, and J. J. O'shea. 2007. Interleukin-2 signaling via STAT5 constrains T helper 17 cell generation. *Immunity*. 26(3): 371–381.
- 83. Mittrucker, H.-W., A. Visekruna, and M. Huber. 2014. Heterogeneity in the differentiation and function of CD8(+) T cells. *Archivum immunologiae et therapiae experimentalis*. 62(6): 449–458.
- 84. Zhang, N., and M. J. Bevan. 2011. CD8(+) T cells: foot soldiers of the immune system. *Immunity*. 35(2): 161–168.
- 85. Parish, I. A., and S. M. Kaech. 2009. Diversity in CD8(+) T cell differentiation. *Current opinion in immunology*. 21(3): 291–297.
- Williams, M. A., and M. J. Bevan. 2007. Effector and memory CTL differentiation. *Annual review of immunology*. 25: 171–192.
- 87. Kaech, S. M., and W. Cui. 2012. Transcriptional control of effector and memory CD8+ T cell differentiation. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 12(11): 749–761.
- 88. Hegel, J. K., K. Knieke, P. Kolar, S. L. Reiner, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2009. CD152 (CTLA-4) regulates effect or functions of CD8+ T lymphocytes by repressing Eomesodermin. *European journal of immunology*. 39(3): 883–893.
- 89. Pandiyan, P., J. K. Hegel, M. Krueger, D. Quandt, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2007. High IFN-γ production of individual CD8 T lymphocytes is controlled by CD152 (CTLA-4). *Journal of Immunology*. 178(4): 2132–2140.
- 90. Leach, D. R., M. F. Krummel, and J. P. Allison. 1996. Enhancement of Antitumor Immunity by CTLA-4 Blockade. *Science*. 271(5256): 1734–1736.
- 91. Kwon, E. D., B. A. Foster, A. A. Hurwitz, C. Madias, J. P. Allison, N. M. Greenberg, and M. B. Burg. 1999. Elimination of residual metastatic prostate cancer after surgery and adjunctive cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) blockade immunotherapy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 96(26): 15074–15079.
- 92. Hurwitz, A. A., B. A. Foster, E. D. Kwon, T. Truong, E. M. Choi, N. M. Greenberg, M. B. Burg, and J. P. Allison. 2000. Combination immunotherapy of primary prostate cancer in a transgenic mouse model using CTLA-4 blockade. *Cancer research*. 60(9): 2444–2448.
- 93. van Elsas, A., A. A. Hurwitz, and J. P. Allison. 1999. Combination Immunotherapy of B16 Melanoma Using Anti–Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte–Associated Antigen 4 (Ctla-4) and

Granulocyte/Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor (Gm-Csf)-Producing Vaccines Induces Rejection of Subcutaneous and Metastatic Tumors Accompanied by Autoimmune Depigmentation. *J Exp Med.* 190(3): 355–366.

- 94. van Elsas, A., R. P. Sutmuller, A. A. Hurwitz, J. Ziskin, J. Villasenor, J.-P. Medema, W. W. Overwijk, N. P. Restifo, C. J. Melief, R. Offringa, and J. P. Allison. 2001. Elucidating the Autoimmune and Antitumor Effector Mechanisms of a Treatment Based on Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte Antigen-4 Blockade in Combination with a B16 Melanoma Vaccine. *J Exp Med*. 194(4): 481–490.
- 95. Yang, Y. F., J. P. Zou, J. Mu, R. Wijesuriya, S. Ono, T. Walunas, J. Bluestone, H. Fujiwara, and T. Hamaoka. 1997. Enhanced induction of antitumor T-cell responses by cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated molecule-4 blockade: The effect is manifested only at the restricted tumor-bearing stages. *Cancer research*. 57(18): 4036–4041.
- 96. Hurwitz, A. A., T. F. Yu, D. R. Leach, and J. P. Allison. 1998. CTLA-4 blockade synergizes with tumor-derived granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor for treatment of an experimental mammary carcinoma. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 95(17): 10067–10071.
- 97. Sutmuller, R. P., L. M. van Duivenvoorde, A. van Elsas, T. N. Schumacher, M. E. Wildenberg, J. P. Allison, R. E. Toes, R. Offringa, and C. J. Melief. 2001. Synergism of Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte–Associated Antigen 4 Blockade and Depletion of Cd25 + Regulatory T Cells in Antitumor Therapy Reveals Alternative Pathways for Suppression of Autoreactive Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte Responses. *J Exp Med.* 194(6): 823–832.
- 98. Mokyr, M. B., T. Kalinichenko, L. Gorelik, and J. A. Bluestone. 1998. Realization of the therapeutic potential of CTLA-4 blockade in low-dose chemotherapy-treated tumor-bearing mice. *Cancer research*. 58(23): 5301–5304.
- 99. Huber, M., S. Heink, H. Grothe, A. Guralnik, K. Reinhard, K. Elflein, T. Hünig, H.-W. Mittrücker, A. Brüstle, T. Kamradt, and M. Lohoff. 2009. A Th17-like developmental process leads to CD8(+) Tc17 cells with reduced cytotoxic activity. *European journal of immunology*. 39(7): 1716–1725.
- 100. Veldhoen, M., R. J. Hocking, C. J. Atkins, R. M. Locksley, and B. Stockinger. 2006. TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. *Immunity*. 24(2): 179–189.

- Mangan, P. R., L. E. Harrington, D. B. O'Quinn, W. S. Helms, D. C. Bullard, C. O. Elson,
 R. D. Hatton, S. M. Wahl, T. R. Schoeb, and C. T. Weaver. 2006. Transforming growth factor-β induces development of the T H17 lineage. *Nature*. 441(7090): 231–234.
- 102. Zhou, L., I. I. Ivanov, R. Spolski, R. Min, K. Shenderov, T. Egawa, D. E. Levy, W. J. Leonard, and D. R. Littman. 2007. IL-6 programs T(H)-17 cell differentiation by promoting sequential engagement of the IL-21 and IL-23 pathways. *Nature immunology*. 8(9): 967–974.
- 103. Korn, T., E. Bettelli, W. Gao, A. Awasthi, A. Jäger, T. B. Strom, M. Oukka, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2007. IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T H17 cells. *Nature*. 448(7152): 484–487.
- Nurieva, R., X. O. Yang, G. Martinez, Y. Zhang, A. D. Panopoulos, L. Ma, K. Schluns, Q. Tian, S. S. Watowich, A. M. Jetten, and C. Dong. 2007. Essential autocrine regulation by IL-21 in the generation of inflammatory T cells. *Nature*. 448(7152): 480–483.
- 105. Yang, X. O., B. P. Pappu, R. Nurieva, A. Akimzhanov, H. S. Kang, Y. Chung, L. Ma, B. Shah, A. D. Panopoulos, K. S. Schluns, S. S. Watowich, Q. Tian, A. M. Jetten, and C. Dong. 2008. T helper 17 lineage differentiation is programmed by orphan nuclear receptors ROR alpha and ROR gamma. *Immunity*. 28(1): 29–39.
- 106. Ivanov, I. I., B. S. McKenzie, L. Zhou, C. E. Tadokoro, A. Lepelley, J. J. Lafaille, D. J. Cua, and D. R. Littman. 2006. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell*. 126(6): 1121–1133.
- 107. Huber, M., A. Brustle, K. Reinhard, A. Guralnik, G. Walter, A. Mahiny, E. von Low, and M. Lohoff. 2008. IRF4 is essential for IL-21-mediated induction, amplification, and stabilization of the Th17 phenotype. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 105(52): 20846–20851.
- 108. Brüstle, A., S. Heink, M. Huber, C. Rosenplänter, C. Stadelmann, P. Yu, E. Arpaia, T. W. Mak, T. Kamradt, and M. Lohoff. 2007. The development of inflammatory T(H)-17 cells requires interferon-regulatory factor 4. *Nature immunology*. 8(9): 958–966.
- 109. Mudter, J., J. Yu, C. Zufferey, A. Brüstle, S. Wirtz, B. Weigmann, A. Hoffman, M. Schenk, P. R. Galle, H. A. Lehr, C. Mueller, M. Lohoff, and M. F. Neurath. 2011. IRF4 regulates IL-17A promoter activity and controls RORγt-dependent Th17 colitis in vivo. *Inflammatory bowel diseases*. 17(6): 1343–1358.
- 110. Kryczek, I., S. Wei, L. Zou, S. Altuwaijri, W. Szeliga, J. Kolls, A. Chang, and W. Zou. 2007. Cutting edge: Th17 and regulatory T cell dynamics and the regulation by IL-2 in the

tumor microenvironment. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950). 178(11): 6730–6733.

- 111. Nam, J.-S., M. Terabe, M.-J. Kang, H. Chae, N. Voong, Y.-A. Yang, A. Laurence, A. Michalowska, M. Mamura, S. Lonning, J. A. Berzofsky, and L. M. Wakefield. 2008. Transforming growth factor beta subverts the immune system into directly promoting tumor growth through interleukin-17. *Cancer research*. 68(10): 3915–3923.
- 112. Intlekofer, A. M., A. Banerjee, N. Takemoto, S. M. Gordon, C. S. Dejong, H. Shin, C. A. Hunter, E. J. Wherry, T. Lindsten, and S. L. Reiner. 2008. Anomalous type 17 response to viral infection by CD8+ T cells lacking T-bet and eomesodermin. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*. 321(5887): 408–411.
- 113. Hamada, H., M. d. L. La Garcia-Hernandez, J. B. Reome, S. K. Misra, T. M. Strutt, K. K. McKinstry, A. M. Cooper, S. L. Swain, and R. W. Dutton. 2009. Tc17, a unique subset of CD8 T cells that can protect against lethal influenza challenge. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. 1950*). 182(6): 3469–3481.
- 114. Yeh, N., N. L. Glosson, N. Wang, L. Guindon, C. McKinley, H. Hamada, Q. Li, R. W. Dutton, P. Shrikant, B. Zhou, R. R. Brutkiewicz, J. S. Blum, and M. H. Kaplan. 2010. Tc17 cells are capable of mediating immunity to vaccinia virus by acquisition of a cytotoxic phenotype. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 185(4): 2089–2098.
- 115. Billerbeck, E., Y.-H. Kang, L. Walker, H. Lockstone, S. Grafmueller, V. Fleming, J. Flint, C. B. Willberg, B. Bengsch, B. Seigel, N. Ramamurthy, N. Zitzmann, E. J. Barnes, J. Thevanayagam, A. Bhagwanani, A. Leslie, Y. H. Oo, S. Kollnberger, P. Bowness, O. Drognitz, D. H. Adams, H. E. Blum, R. Thimme, and P. Klenerman. 2010. Analysis of CD161 expression on human CD8+ T cells defines a distinct functional subset with tissuehoming properties. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 107(7): 3006–3011.
- Hinrichs, C. S., A. Kaiser, C. M. Paulos, L. Cassard, L. Sanchez-Perez, B. Heemskerk, C. Wrzesinski, Z. A. Borman, P. Muranski, and N. P. Restifo. 2009. Type 17 CD8+ T cells display enhanced antitumor immunity. *Blood*. 114(3): 596–599.
- 117. Yen, H. R., T. J. Harris, S. Wada, J. F. Grosso, D. Getnet, M. V. Goldberg, K. L. Liang, T. C. Bruno, K. J. Pyle, S. L. Chan, R. A. Anders, C. L. Trimble, A. J. Adler, T. Y. Lin, D. M. Pardoll, C. T. Huang, and C. G. Drake. 2009. Tc17 CD8 T cells: Functional plasticity and subset diversity. *Journal of Immunology*. 183(11): 7161–7168.

- Pick, J., A. Arra, H. Lingel, J. K. Hegel, M. Huber, G. Nishanth, G. Jorch, K.-D. Fischer, D. Schlüter, K. Tedford, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2014. CTLA-4 (CD152) enhances the Tc17 differentiation program. *European journal of immunology*. 44(7): 2139–2152.
- 119. Klages, K., C. T. Mayer, K. Lahl, C. Loddenkemper, M. W. L. Teng, S. F. Ngiow, M. J. Smyth, A. Hamann, J. Huehn, and T. Sparwasser. 2010. Selective depletion of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells improves effective therapeutic vaccination against established melanoma. *Cancer research*. 70(20): 7788–7799.
- 120. Seder, R. A., P. A. Darrah, and M. Roederer. 2008. T-cell quality in memory and protection: implications for vaccine design. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 8(4): 247–258.
- 121. Raczkowski, F., J. Ritter, K. Heesch, V. Schumacher, A. Guralnik, L. Höcker, H. Raifer, M. Klein, T. Bopp, H. Harb, D. A. Kesper, P. I. Pfefferle, M. Grusdat, P. A. Lang, H.-W. Mittrücker, and M. Huber. 2013. The transcription factor Interferon Regulatory Factor 4 is required for the generation of protective effector CD8+ T cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 110(37): 15019–15024.
- 122. Purvis, H. A., J. N. Stoop, J. Mann, S. Woods, A. E. Kozijn, S. Hambleton, J. H. Robinson, J. D. Isaacs, A. E. Anderson, and C. M. U. Hilkens. 2010. Low-strength T-cell activation promotes Th17 responses. *Blood*. 116(23): 4829–4837.
- 123. Thaventhiran, J. E., A. Hoffmann, L. Magiera, M. De La Roche, H. Lingel, M. Brunner-Weinzierl, and D. T. Fearon. 2012. Activation of the Hippo pathway by CTLA-4 regulates the expression of Blimp-1 in the CD8 + T cell. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 109(33).
- 124. Nakaseko, C., S. Miyatake, T. Iida, S. Hara, R. Abe, H. Ohno, Y. Saito, and T. Saito. 1999. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) engagement delivers an inhibitory signal through the membrane-proximal region in the absence of the tyrosine motif in the cytoplasmic tail. *The Journal of experimental medicine*. 190(6): 765–774.
- 125. Yang, X.-P., K. Ghoreschi, S. M. Steward-Tharp, J. Rodriguez-Canales, J. Zhu, J. R. Grainger, K. Hirahara, H.-W. Sun, L. Wei, G. Vahedi, Y. Kanno, J. J. O'shea, and A. Laurence. 2011. Opposing regulation of the locus encoding IL-17 through direct, reciprocal actions of STAT3 and STAT5. *Nature immunology*. 12(3): 247–254.
- 126. Yuan, J., M. Adamow, B. A. Ginsberg, T. S. Rasalan, E. Ritter, H. F. Gallardo, Y. Xu, E. Pogoriler, S. L. Terzulli, D. Kuk, K. S. Panageas, G. Ritter, M. Sznol, R. Halaban, A. A. Jungbluth, J. P. Allison, L. J. Old, J. D. Wolchok, and S. Gnjatic. 2011. Integrated NY-ESO-1

antibody and CD8+ T-cell responses correlate with clinical benefit in advanced melanoma patients treated with ipilimumab. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 108(40): 16723–16728.

- 127. Yuan, J., S. Gnjatic, H. Li, S. Powel, H. F. Gallardo, E. Ritter, G. Y. Ku, A. A. Jungbluth, N. H. Segal, T. S. Rasalan, G. Manukian, Y. Xu, R.-A. Roman, S. L. Terzulli, M. Heywood, E. Pogoriler, G. Ritter, L. J. Old, J. P. Allison, and J. D. Wolchok. 2008. CTLA-4 blockade enhances polyfunctional NY-ESO-1 specific T cell responses in metastatic melanoma patients with clinical benefit. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 105(51): 20410–20415.
- 128. Wimmers, F., E. H. J. G. Aarntzen, T. Duiveman-deBoer, C. G. Figdor, J. F. M. Jacobs, J. Tel, and I. J. M. de Vries. 2016. Long-lasting multifunctional CD8+ T cell responses in end-stage melanoma patients can be induced by dendritic cell vaccination. *Oncoimmunology*. 5(1): e1067745.
- 129. Kujawski, M., C. Zhang, A. Herrmann, K. Reckamp, A. Scuto, M. Jensen, J. Deng, S. Forman, R. Figlin, and H. Yu. 2010. Targeting STAT3 in adoptively transferred T cells promotes their in vivo expansion and antitumor effects. *Cancer research*. 70(23): 9599–9610.
- Herrmann, A., S. J. Priceman, P. Swiderski, M. Kujawski, H. Xin, G. A. Cherryholmes, W. Zhang, C. Zhang, C. Lahtz, C. Kowolik, S. J. Forman, M. Kortylewski, and H. Yu. 2014. CTLA4 aptamer delivers STAT3 siRNA to tumor-associated and malignant T cells. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 124(7): 2977–2987.
- Rubio, V., T. B. Stuge, N. Singh, M. R. Betts, J. S. Weber, M. Roederer, and P. P. Lee.
 2003. Ex vivo identification, isolation and analysis of tumor-cytolytic T cells. *Nature medicine*. 9(11): 1377–1382.
- Schneider, H., J. Downey, A. Smith, B. H. Zinselmeyer, C. Rush, J. M. Brewer, B. Wei, N. Hogg, P. Garside, and C. E. Rudd. 2006. Reversal of the TCR stop signal by CTLA-4. *Science (New York, N.Y.).* 313(5795): 1972–1975.
- Ward, F. J., L. N. Dahal, S. K. Wijesekera, S. K. Abdul-Jawad, T. Kaewarpai, H. Xu, M. A. Vickers, and R. N. Barker. 2013. The soluble isoform of CTLA-4 as a regulator of T-cell responses. *European journal of immunology*. 43(5): 1274–1285.
- 134. Rudd, C. E., A. Taylor, and H. Schneider. 2009. CD28 and CTLA-4 coreceptor expression and signal transduction. *Immunological reviews*. 229(1): 12–26.

- 135. Chambers, C. A., T. J. Sullivan, T. Truong, and J. P. Allison. 1998. Secondary but not primary T cell responses are enhanced in CTLA-4-deficient CD8+ T cells. *European journal of immunology*. 28(10): 3137–3143.
- 136. Tai, X., F. van Laethem, L. Pobezinsky, T. Guinter, S. O. Sharrow, A. Adams, L. Granger, M. Kruhlak, T. Lindsten, C. B. Thompson, L. Feigenbaum, and A. Singer. 2012. Basis of CTLA-4 function in regulatory and conventional CD4(+) T cells. *Blood*. 119(22): 5155–5163.
- 137. Ying, H., L. Yang, G. Qiao, Z. Li, L. Zhang, F. Yin, D. Xie, and J. Zhang. 2010. Cutting edge: CTLA-4--B7 interaction suppresses Th17 cell differentiation. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. 1950*). 185(3): 1375–1378.
- 138. Bouguermouh, S., G. Fortin, N. Baba, M. Rubio, and M. Sarfati. 2009. CD28 costimulation down regulates Th17 development. *PloS one*. 4(3): e5087.
- 139. Tajima, M., D. Wakita, T. Satoh, H. Kitamura, and T. Nishimura. 2011. IL-17/IFN-γ double producing CD8+ T (Tc17/IFN-γ) cells: a novel cytotoxic T-cell subset converted from Tc17 cells by IL-12. *International Immunology*. 23(12): 751–759.
- 140. Garcia-Hernandez, Maria de la Luz, H. Hamada, J. B. Reome, S. K. Misra, M. P. Tighe, and R. W. Dutton. 2010. Adoptive transfer of tumor-specific Tc17 effector T cells controls the growth of B16 melanoma in mice. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 184(8): 4215–4227.
- 141. Bowers, J. S., M. H. Nelson, S. Kundimi, S. R. Bailey, L. W. Huff, K. M. Schwartz, D. J. Cole, M. P. Rubinstein, and C. M. Paulos. 2015. Dendritic Cells in Irradiated Mice Trigger the Functional Plasticity and Antitumor Activity of Adoptively Transferred Tc17 Cells via IL12 Signaling. *Clinical cancer research an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 21(11): 2546–2557.
- 142. Satoh, T., M. Tajima, D. Wakita, H. Kitamura, and T. Nishimura. 2012. The development of IL-17/IFN-γ-double producing CTLs from Tc17 cells is driven by epigenetic suppression of Socs3 gene promoter. *European journal of immunology*. 42(9): 2329–2342.
- 143. Sieve, A. N., K. D. Meeks, S. Lee, and R. E. Berg. 2010. A novel immunoregulatory function for IL-23: Inhibition of IL-12-dependent IFN-gamma production. *European journal of immunology*. 40(8): 2236–2247.
- 144. Zhuang, Y., L.-S. Peng, Y.-L. Zhao, Y. Shi, X.-H. Mao, W. Chen, K. C. Pang, X.-F. Liu, T. Liu, J.-Y. Zhang, H. Zeng, K.-Y. Liu, G. Guo, W.-D. Tong, Y. Shi, B. Tang, N. Li, S. Yu,

P. Luo, W.-J. Zhang, D.-S. Lu, P.-W. Yu, and Q.-M. Zou. 2012. CD8(+) T cells that produce interleukin-17 regulate myeloid-derived suppressor cells and are associated with survival time of patients with gastric cancer. *Gastroenterology*. 143(4): 951-62.e8.

- 145. Hodi, F. S., S. J. O'Day, D. F. McDermott, R. W. Weber, J. A. Sosman, J. B. Haanen, R. Gonzalez, C. Robert, D. Schadendorf, J. C. Hassel, W. Akerley, A. J. Van Den Eertwegh, J. Lutzky, P. Lorigan, J. M. Vaubel, G. P. Linette, D. Hogg, C. H. Ottensmeier, C. Lebbé, C. Peschel, I. Quirt, J. I. Clark, J. D. Wolchok, J. S. Weber, J. Tian, M. J. Yellin, G. M. Nichol, A. Hoos, and W. J. Urba. 2010. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 363(8): 711–723.
- 146. Tzartos, J. S., M. A. Friese, M. J. Craner, J. Palace, J. Newcombe, M. M. Esiri, and L. Fugger. 2008. Interleukin-17 production in central nervous system-infiltrating T cells and glial cells is associated with active disease in multiple sclerosis. *The American journal of pathology*. 172(1): 146–155.
- Hu, Y., D.-x. Ma, N.-n. Shan, Y.-y. Zhu, X.-g. Liu, L. Zhang, S. Yu, C.-y. Ji, and M. Hou.
 2011. Increased number of Tc17 and correlation with Th17 cells in patients with immune thrombocytopenia. *PloS one*. 6(10): e26522.
- 148. Ciric, B., M. El-behi, R. Cabrera, G. X. Zhang, and A. Rostami. 2009. IL-23 drives pathogenic IL-17-producing CD8+ T cells. *Journal of Immunology*. 182(9): 5296–5305.
- 149. Suto, A., A. L. Wurster, S. L. Reiner, and M. J. Grusby. 2006. IL-21 inhibits IFN-γ production in developing Th1 cells through the repression of Eomesodermin expression. *Journal of Immunology*. 177(6): 3721–3727.
- Curtis, M. M., S. S. Way, and C. B. Wilson. 2009. IL-23 promotes the production of IL-17 by antigen-specific CD8 T cells in the absence of IL-12 and type-I interferons. *Journal of Immunology*. 183(1): 381–387.
- 151. Lazarevic, V., X. Chen, J.-H. Shim, E.-S. Hwang, E. Jang, A. N. Bolm, M. Oukka, V. K. Kuchroo, and L. H. Glimcher. 2011. T-bet represses T(H)17 differentiation by preventing Runx1-mediated activation of the gene encoding RORgammat. *Nature immunology*. 12(1): 96–104.
- Huber, M., S. Heink, A. Pagenstecher, K. Reinhard, J. Ritter, A. Visekruna, A. Guralnik, N. Bollig, K. Jeltsch, C. Heinemann, E. Wittmann, T. Buch, O. Prazeres da Costa, A. Brüstle, D. Brenner, T. W. Mak, H.-W. Mittrücker, B. Tackenberg, T. Kamradt, and M. Lohoff. 2013.

IL-17A secretion by CD8+ T cells supports Th17-mediated autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 123(1): 247–260.

- Yang, X. O., A. D. Panopoulos, R. Nurieva, S. H. Chang, D. Wang, S. S. Watowich, and C. Dong. 2007. STAT3 regulates cytokine-mediated generation of inflammatory helper T cells. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 282(13): 9358–9363.
- 154. Wei, L., A. Laurence, K. M. Elias, and J. J. O'shea. 2007. IL-21 is produced by Th17 cells and drives IL-17 production in a STAT3-dependent manner. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 282(48): 34605–34610.
- 155. Srahna, M., L. A. van Grunsven, J. E. Remacle, and P. Vandenberghe. 2006. CTLA-4 interacts with STAT5 and inhibits STAT5-mediated transcription. *Immunology*. 117(3): 396– 401.
- 156. Villarino, A. V., E. Gallo, and A. K. Abbas. 2010. STAT1-activating cytokines limit Th17 responses through both T-bet-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. 1950)*. 185(11): 6461–6471.
- 157. Dupuis, S., E. Jouanguy, S. Al-Hajjar, C. Fieschi, I. Zaid Al-Mohsen, S. Al-Jumaah, K. Yang, A. Chapgier, C. Eidenschenk, P. Eid, A. Al Ghonaium, H. Tufenkeji, H. Frayha, S. Al-Gazlan, H. Al-Rayes, R. D. Schreiber, I. Gresser, and J. L. Casanova. 2003. Impaired response to interferon-α/β and lethal viral disease in human STAT1 deficiency. *Nature Genetics*. 33(3): 388–391.
- 158. Martinet, V., S. Tonon, D. Torres, A. Azouz, M. Nguyen, A. Kohler, V. Flamand, C.-A. Mao, W. H. Klein, O. Leo, and S. Goriely. 2015. Type I interferons regulate eomesodermin expression and the development of unconventional memory CD8(+) T cells. *Nature communications*. 6: 7089.
- Pearce, E. L., A. C. Mullen, G. A. Martins, C. M. Krawczyk, A. S. Hutchins, V. P. Zediak, M. Banica, C. B. DiCioccio, D. A. Gross, C. A. Mao, H. Shen, N. Cereb, S. Y. Yang, T. Lindsten, J. Rossant, C. A. Hunter, and S. L. Reiner. 2003. Control of Effector CD8+ T Cell Function by the Transcription Factor Eomesodermin. *Science*. 302(5647): 1041–1043.
- 160. Costa-Pereira, A. P., S. Tininini, B. Strobl, T. Alonzi, J. F. Schlaak, H. Is'harc, I. Gesualdo, S. J. Newman, I. M. Kerr, and V. Poli. 2002. Mutational switch of an IL-6 response to an interferon-γ-like response. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 99(12): 8043–8047.

- 161. Avalle, L., S. Pensa, G. Regis, F. Novelli, and V. Poli. 2012. STAT1 and STAT3 in tumorigenesis: A matter of balance. *JAK-STAT*. 1(2): 65–72.
- 162. Qing, Y., and G. R. Stark. 2004. Alternative activation of STAT1 and STAT3 in response to interferon-γ. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 279(40): 41679–41685.
- 163. Ho, H. H., and L. B. Ivashkiv. 2006. Role of STAT3 in type I interferon responses. Negative regulation of STAT1-dependent inflammatory gene activation. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 281(20): 14111–14118.
- Maldonado, R. A., M. A. Soriano, L. C. Perdomo, K. Sigrist, D. J. Irvine, T. Decker, and L. H. Glimcher. 2009. Control of T helper cell differentiation through cytokine receptor inclusion in the immunological synapse. *The Journal of experimental medicine*. 206(4): 877– 892.
- 165. Baron, M., and J. L. Davignon. 2008. Inhibition of IFN-γ-induced STAT1 tyrosine phosphorylation by human CMV is mediated by SHP2. *Journal of Immunology*. 181(8): 5530–5536.
- 166. You, M., D. H. Yu, and G. S. Feng. 1999. Shp-2 tyrosine phosphatase functions as a negative regulator of the interferon-stimulated Jak/STAT pathway. *Molecular and cellular biology*. 19(3): 2416–2424.
- 167. Chang, Y.-P., C.-C. Tsai, W.-C. Huang, C.-Y. Wang, C.-L. Chen, Y.-S. Lin, J.-I. Kai, C.-Y. Hsieh, Y.-L. Cheng, P.-C. Choi, S.-H. Chen, S.-P. Chang, H.-S. Liu, and C.-F. Lin. 2010. Autophagy facilitates IFN-gamma-induced Jak2-STAT1 activation and cellular inflammation. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 285(37): 28715–28722.
- Chen, Z., A. Laurence, Y. Kanno, M. Pacher-Zavisin, B. M. Zhu, C. Tato, A. Yoshimura, L. Hennighausen, and J. J. O'shea. 2006. Selective regulatory function of Socs3 in the formation of IL-17-secreting T cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 103(21): 8137–8142.

9. Curriculum Vitae

Personal information	
First name / Surname	Aditya Arra
E-mail	aditya.arra@med.ovgu.de
Address	Fermersleber Weg 45A, 39112 Magdeburg, Germany
Nationality	Indian
Date of birth	05/11/1987
Gender	Male
Civil Status	Married
Education	02/2011
Dates	03/2011 – Present
Title of qualification awarded	PhD Student, AG Prof. Monika C. Brunner-Weinzierl
Name of the organisation	University Hospital, OVGU Magdeburg, Germany.
Datas	00/2008 10/2000
Title of qualification awarded	09/2008 - 10/2009
Nome of the organisation	Master of Science (M. Sc.) in Pharmacology
Name of the organisation	University of Hertiordshife, Hatfield, UK.
Dates	10/2004 - 05/2008
Title of qualification awarded	Bachelor of Pharmacy (B. Pharmacy)
Name of the organisation	Jawaharlal Nehru Technological University, Hyderabad, India.
Dates	06/2002 - 05/2004
Title of qualification awarded	Intermediate (11 th & 12 th standard) certificate
Name of the organisation	Board of Intermediate Education, A.P., India.
Dates	06/2001 - 05/2002
Title of qualification awarded	Secondary School Certificate (SSC)
Name of the organisation	Board of secondary education, A.P., India
Conference presentations	
Conference	15 th German meeting on T-cells: subsets and functions, Marburg, Germany (2012).
Talk	CTLA-4 (CD152) enhances differentiation of Tc17 cells

Conference Poster	43 rd annual meeting of german society for immunology (DGfI), Mainz, Germany (2013). CD152 (CTLA-4) unleashes a Tc17 differentiation program with sustainability
Conference	44 th annual meeting of german society for immunology (DGfI), Bonn, Germany (2014).
Poster	Tc17 differentiation and plasticity is controlled by CTLA-4 (CD152)
Conference	4 th European Congress of Immunology (ECI), Vienna, Austria (2015).
Poster	CTLA-4 (CD152) supports tumor progression by preventing plasticity of Tc17 cells
Conference	Immunology 2016, Seattle, USA.
Poster	Plasticity along with differentiation of Tc17 cells is controlled by CTLA-4

Aditya Arra

10. List of Publications

Arra, A., H. Lingel, B. Kuropka, J. Pick, T. Schnoeder, T. Fischer, C. Freund, M. Pierau, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2016. The differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells are regulated by CTLA-4-mediated effects on STATs. *Oncoimmunology*. 6(2): e1273300 (**IF: 7.64**)

Pick, J*., A. Arra*, H. Lingel, J. K. Hegel, M. Huber, G. Nishanth, G. Jorch, K.-D. Fischer, D. Schlüter, K. Tedford, and M. C. Brunner-Weinzierl. 2014. CTLA-4 (CD152) enhances the Tc17 differentiation program. *European journal of immunology*. 44(7): 2139–2152. (**IF: 4.17**)

* These Authors contributed equally to this work

11. Acknowledgements

Undertaking this PhD has been a truly life-changing experience for me and it would not have been possible to do without the support and guidance that I received from so many people.

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Prof. Monika C. Brunner-Weinzierl, for her supervision, generosity, and intellectual stimulation over the past few years during my PhD study and related reasearch. I am very grateful for her continuous support and encouragement even through the challenging times.

I would like to thank all my fellow lab mates who welcomed me with open arms. It is probably the most comfortable I have ever felt in any work environment. Firstly, I would like to thank Katrin Hebel for sharing her immense knowledge with me, teaching me a variety of techniques and how to design good experiments during my initial phase in the lab. Secondly, I would like to thank Mandy Pierau for valuable discussions and quality advices she gave me during the pivotal times. In addition I would like to thank my other fellow lab mates Holger Lingel, Stefan Meltendorf, Jonas Pick, Steffi Gieseler, Katrin Vogel, Hung Fu, Franziska Braun and the technicians Beatrix Kramer and Kathrin Kramer for setting a great working atmosphere, all the lab / non-lab, small / big things that they have taught me and for being as a window to my new outer world. Also I would like to especially thank Prof. Magdalena Huber for providing plasmids, Prof. Christian Freund, Dr. E. Krause and Benno Kuropka for help with the peptide pull-down experiments, Prof. Thomas Fischer for allowing me to use Phospho Imager and Prof. Jochen Hühn for providing melanoma cell line. Additionally, I would like to thank my colleagues from other Institutes Satish Ranjan and Tina Schnoeder for their technical support.

All along, my family and relatives have been my biggest supports. Initially, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my parents Padma Latha and Amarender Reddy. Words cannot express how grateful I am for all the sacrifices that you have made on my behalf. Your prayers were what sustained me so far. A warm thanks to my sister Sindura Laxmi, who has been a good friend all my life. A special thanks to my grand parents, brother-in-law Praneeth Reddy and my uncle Vidya Sagar Reddy who had an immense role my life. Finally, these acknowledgements would be incomplete without mentioning a special word of thanks to my wife Nikhila Reddy for her unwavering love, support, encouragement and understanding and in all being a perfect partner.

12. Declaration

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich die von mir eingereichte Dissertation zum dem Thema

CTLA-4 induced signal transduction in regulating differentiation and plasticity of Tc17 cells

selbständig verfasst, nicht schon als Dissertation verwendet habe und die benutzten Hilfsmittel und Quellen vollständig angegeben wurden.

Weiterhin erkläre ich, dass ich weder diese noch eine andere Arbeit zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades doctor rerum naturalium (Dr. rer. nat.) an anderen Einrichtungen eingereicht habe.

Magdeburg, den

Aditya Arra